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Editorial

WE HAVE now entered the most
dynamic hour of the church's his-

tory. As we review the events that have
laken place in our dangerous, sophisti-
cated, computerized world in the last
three years, we see that the last move-
ments have been very rapid. Let us re-
fresh our memories ofhow God described
our day through His last-day prophet:

"We are living in Ihe time of the end.
The fast-[ulfilling signs of the times
declare that the coming of Christ is ncar
at hand. The days in which we live are
solemn and important. The Spirit of God
is gradually but surely being withdrawn
from the earth. Plagues and jUdgments
arc already falling upon the despisers of
the grace of God. The calamities by land
and sea, the unsettled state of society, the
alarms ofwar, arc portentous. They [ore-
cast approaching events of the greatest
magnitude.

"The agencies of evil arc combining
their forces and consolidaling. They are
strengthening [or the last great crisis.
Great changes arc soon to take place in
our world, and the final movements will
be rapid ones.

"The condition of things in the world
shows that troublous times are right
upon us. The daily papers arc full of
indications of a terrible conllict in the
ncar future." Testimonies, vol. 9,11

When we observe what has hap-
pened within our beloved church in the
lasl three years, we are appalled that the
standards are now trailing in the dust.
Ellen White prophesied this deteriora-
tion as a sign of the nearness of the end
and Ihe close of our probation. Sec Tes-
timonies, vol. 8, 41. She also tells us that
drums and gospel rock music would
come into our meetings just before pro-
bation closes.

"The things you have described as
taking place in Indiana, the Lord has
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shown me would take place just before
the close of probation. Every uncouth
thing will be demonstrated. There will
be shouting, with drums, music, and
dancing. The senses of rational beings
will become so confused that they can-
not be trusted to make right decisions.
And this is callcd the moving of the
Holy Spirit.
"The Holy Spirit never reveals it-

self in such methods, in such a bedlam
of noise. This is an invention of Satan
to cover up his ingenious methods for
making of none e[[ect the pure, sincere,
elevating, ennobling, sanctifying truth
for this time." Selected Messages,
book 2, 36

Pentecoslalism has now entered
some of our churches, secn in the raising
of hands, Ihe gospel rock with drums
and guitars, and much syncopation. One
such church has been repeatedly held up
as a moocl, and some conference leaders
are promoting this phenomenally fast-
growing church to other pastors.

Lei us not forget that the very last
deception is to make of none e[fect the
inspired tcslimonies that God has given
[0 His remnant church. Sec Selected
Messages, book 1, 48. We arc also told
by the prophet o[ the Lord that to
disregard the lestimonies God has given
is to reject them.

"There arc some in these last days
who will cry: 'Speak unto us smooth
things, prophesy deceits.' BUI this is
not my work. God has set me as a
reprover of His people; and just so
surely as He has laid upon me the
heavy burden, He will make those to
whom this message is given re-
sponsible for the manner in which they
treat it. God will not be trifled with,
and those who despise His work will
receive according to their deeds. I have
not chosen this unpleasanl laber for
myself. It is not a work which will
bring to me the favor or praise of men.
It is a work which but few will appre-
ciate. BUI Ihose who scek to make my
labor doubly hard by their misrepre-
sentations, jealous suspicions, and un-
belief, thus creating prejudice in the
minds of others against lhe Testimonies

God has given me, and limiting my
work, have the matter to settle with
God, while I shall go forward as Provi-
dence and my brethren may open the
way before me. In the name and
strength of my Redeemer I shall do
what I can.... My duty is not to please
myself, but to do the will of my
heavenly Father, who has given me my
work.
"If God has given me a message to

bear to His people, those who would
hinder me in the work and lessen the
faith of the people in its truth arc not
fighting against the instrument, but
against God. It is not Ihe instrument
whom you slight and insult, but God,
who has spoken to you in these warnings
and reproofs. II is hardly possible [or
men to offer a greater insult to God than
to despise and reject the instrumentali-
ties thai He has appointed to lead them.
"II is nOI alone those who openly

reject the Testimonies, or who cherisl
doubt concerning them, that are on
dangerous ground. To disregard light is 10
reject it," Testimonies, vol. 5, 679--Q80

To reject the Testimonies is to reject
salvation. II is rebellion against God.
Will leaders, pastors, and laity now
awake to the urgency o[ our time? We
are told probation will close suddenly,
unexpectedly for God's people.

We are told thai as we approaCh the
final events, many will rise up against
the straight testimony that must be given
to this church before probation closes. It
is an awesome task, but one which must
be carried out in the spirit of God's true
love [or lost mankind.

"The straight testimony must be re-
vived, and it will separate those [rom
Israel who have ever been at war with
the means that God has ordained to keep
corruptions out of the church. Wrongs
must be called wrongs. Grievous sins
must be called by their right name. All of
God's people should come nearer 10
Him and wash their robes o[ character in
the blood of Ihe Lamb. Then will they
sec sin in the true light and will realize
how offensive it is in the sight of God.
Testimonies, vol. 3, 324

Conlinucd on 27
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pose. Through the Papacy, the Roman
power, the man of sin, the purpose of
Satan is carried out among men; the law
and the time ofGod are set aside. In this
we see that Protestantism is giving en-
couragement to popery; and false sys-
tems of worship, against which our
fathers manfully opposed themselves,
imperiling even propeny and life, are
fostered and cherished and encouraged
to extend and gain wide influence. Prot-
estants do not search their Bibles as
they should, and do nOl heed the warn-
ing that has been given concerning the
work of the man of sin. The Roman
Church claims that the pope is invested
with supreme authority over all bishops
and pastors, and this claim of su-
premacy was once denied by Protes-
tants. They took the position that the
Bible, and the Bible alone, constituted
the rule of faith and doctrine, that the
Word of God is the only unerring guide
for human souls, and that it is unneces-
sary and harmful to take the words of
priests and prelates instead of the Word
of God.

To the Romanist the Bible is a for-
bidden book, because it plainly reveals
the errors of the Roman system; and
whoever searches the Bible with an
enlightened understanding, cannot
long be in harmony with Romanism.
He who searches the Bible to under-
stand the truth will find no authority in
the Word of God for the assumption of
power on the pan of popes and cardi-
nals. There is no word of God that
sanctions their assumed superiority or
supremacy over their people, as there is
no word to sanction the claim that
Lucifer made in heaven of superiority
over Christ. The claim of the Papacy to
superiority is made under the influence
of the first great usurper, who so per-
sistently urged his right to supremacy
over the host of God. Through the
Dark Ages-that long night of ig-
norance and superstition-the claim of
the Papacy to superiority and su-
premacy was conceded by emperors
and kings, although God had sanc-
tioned no such concession, and raised
up men to dispute the claim, and to
break the Romish yoke from the church
of God. Through His appointed agen-
cies God summoned the church to re-
assert her independence, and in the
strength of God she stood forth in the
liberty wherewith Christ had made her
free. She broke away from the papal
YOke, and with the Word of God in her

Romanism the Religion of
Human Nature

THERE IS great need that all who
claim to be Bible Christians should

take the Scriptures as they read. There is
need of arriving at right conclusions as
to what the Scriptures mean in their
reference to the man ofsin, who thought
to change times and laws. He had no
real power to change the time and the
law of God, but he thought himself able
to do this work; for he "opposeth and
exalteth himself above all that is called
God, or that is worshipped; so that he as
God sitteth in the temple of God show-
ing himself that he is God." 2 Thes-
salonians 2:4. He is an imitator of the
first great rebel, the originator of sin. In
heaven Satan thought to change the

laws of God, and for this purpose he
changed his character and his position
in the heavenly couns, and influenced
others until they united with him in the
work of rebellion against God; but he
did not su=d in changing the law of
God. God did not alter or change His
form of government to suit Satan's
ideas, but made it manifest that the
foundation of His government in
heaven and earth is as unchangeable as
is the throne itself.

When Satan could not induce all the
angels to revolt against the law of God,
he made the eanh the scene of his
rebellion, and through the man of sin
seeks to carry out his diabolical pur-

Ellen G. White
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The mass of humanity love a doctrine that
permits them to commit sin, and yet frees them
from its consequences

hand, met the giant evil of Romanism,
even as David met Goliath in the name
of Heaven, using his sling and a few
pebblestones. The defier of Israel was
slain before the man of faith; and while
men cling to the Word of the Lord,
they cannot affiliate with the great sys-
tem of error.
The Lord has pronounced a curse

upon those who take from or add to the
Scril1tures. The great I AM has decided
what!shall constitute the rule of faith and
doctt'ine, and He has designed that the
Bibld shall be a household book. The
churth that holds to the Word of God is
irreconcilably separated from Rome.
Protestants were once thus apart from
this great church of apostasy, but they
have approached more nearly to her, and
are still in the path of reconciliation to
the Church of Rome. Rome never
changes. Her principles have not altered
in the least. She has not lessened the
breach between herself and Protestants;
they lhave done all the advancing. But
what does this argue for the Protestant-
ism of this day? It is the rejection of
Bible truth which makes men approach
to infidelity. It is a backsliding church
that lessens the distance between itself
and the Papacy.

It: is souls like Luther, Cranmer,
Ridley, Hooper, and the thousands of
noble men who were martyrs for the
truth's sake, who are the true Protes-
tants. They stood as faithful sentinels of
truth, declaring that Protestantism is in-
capable of union with Romanism, but
must be as far separated from the prin-
ciples of the Papacy as is the east from
the west. Such advocates of truth could
no more harmonize with "the man of
sin" than could Christ and His apostles.
In earlier ages the righteous felt that it
was impossible to affiliate with Rome,
and, though their antagonism to this
system of error was maintained at risk
of property and life, yet they had
courage to maintain their separation,
and manfully struggled for the truth.
Bible truth was dearer to them than
wealth, honor, or even life itself. They
could not endure to see the truth buried
under a mass of superstition and lying
sophistry. They took the Word of God
in their hands, and raised the standard of
truth before the people, boldly declar-
ing that which God had revealed unto

through diligent searching of the
Biblq. They died the cruelest of deaths
for their fidelity to God, but by their::j they purchased for us liberties

and priVileges that many who claim to
be Protestants are easily yielding up to
the power of evil. But shall we yield up
these dearly bought privileges? Shall
we offer insult to the God of heaven,
and, after He has freed us from the
Romish yoke, again place ourselves in
bondage to this antichristian power?
Shall we prove our degeneracy by sign-
ing away our religious liberty, our right
to worship God according to the dic-
tates of our own conscience?
The voice of Luther, that echoed in

mountains and valleys, that shook
Europe as with an earthquake, sum-
moned forth an army of noble apostles
of Jesus, and the truth they advocated
could not be silenced by fagots, by
tortures, by dungeons, by death; and
still the voices of the noble army of
martyrs are telling us that the Roman
power is the predicted apostasy of the
last days, the mystery of iniquity which
Paul saw beginning to work even in his
day. Roman Catholicism is rapidly
gaining ground. Popery is on the in-
crease, and those who have turned their
ears away from hearing the truth are
listening to her delusive fables. Papal
chapelS, papal colleges, nunneries, and
monasteries are on the increase, and the
Protestant world seems to be asleep.
Protestants are losing the mark of dis-
tinction that distinguished them from
the world, and they are lessening the
distance between themselves and the

Roman power. They have turned away
their ears from hearing the truth; they
have been unwilling to accept light
which God shed upon their pathway,
and are therefore going into darkness.
They speak with contempt of the idea
that there will be a revival of the past
cruel persecution on the part of Ro-
manists and those who affiliate with
them. They do not recognize the fact
that the Word of God fully predicts
such a revival, and will not concede
that the people of God in the last days

shall suffer persecution, although the
Bible says, "The dragon was wroth
with the woman, and went to make war
with the remnant of her seed, which
keep the commandments of God, and
have the testimony of Jesus Christ."
Revelation 12:17
Popery is the religion of human na-

ture, and the mass of humanity love a
doctrine that permits them to commit
sin, and yet frees them from its con-
sequences. People must have some form
of religion, and this religion, formed by
human device, and yet claiming divine
authority, suits the carnal mind. Men
who think themselves wise and intel-
ligentturn away in pride from the stand-
ard of righteousness, the Ten Com-
mandments, and do not think it is in
harmony with their dignity to inquire
into the ways ofGod. Therefore they go
into false ways, into forbidden paths,
become self-sufficient, self-inflated,
after the pattern of the pope, not after
the pattern of Jesus Christ. They must
have the form of religion that has the
least requirement of spirituality and
self-denial, and as unsanctified human
wisdom will not lead them to loathe
popery, they are naturally drawn toward
its provisions and doctrines. They do
not want to walk in the ways of the
Lord. They are altogether too much
enlightened to seek God prayerfully and
humbly, with an intelligent knowledge
of His Word. Not caring to know the

ways of the Lord, their minds are all
open to delusions, all ready to accept
and believe a lie. They are willing to
have the most unreasonable, most in-
consistent falsehoods palmed off upon
them as truth.
Satan's masterpiece of deception is

popery; and while it has been demon-
strated that a day of great intellectual
darkness was favorable to Romanism, it
will also be demonstrated that a day of
great intellectual light is also favorable
to its power; for the minds of men are
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LETTERS TO THE EOIlDR

concentrated on their own superiority,
and do not like to relain God in their
knowledge. Rome claims infallibility,
and Protestants arc following in the same
line. They do not desire to search for
truth and go on from lighl to a greater
lighl. They wall themselves in wilh
prejudice, and seem wiIling to be
deceived and 10 deceive others.

But Ihough the altitude of the
churches is discouraging, yet Ihere is no
need of being disheartened; for God has
a people who will preserve their fidelity
to His truth, who will make the Bible,
and the Bible alone, their rule of faith
and doctrine, who will elevate the stand-

God has a people
who will value a pure
gospel, and make the
Bible the foundation
of their faith

ard, and hold aloft the banner on which
is inscribed "The commandmenls of
God and the faith of Jesus." They will
value a pure gospel, and make the Bible
the foundation of their faith and doc-
trine.

For such a time as this, when men are
casling aside the law of the Lord of
hosts, the prayer of David is appli-
cable-"II is time for thee, Lord, to
work: for they have made void Ihy law."
Psalm 119:126. We are coming to a time
when almost universal scorn will be
heaped upon the law of God, and God's
commandment-keeping people will be
severely tried; but will they lose their
respect for the law of Jehovah because
others do not see and realize its binding
claims? Let God's commandment-keep-
ing people, like David, reverence God's
law in proportion as men cast il aside
and heap upon it disrespect and con-
tempI. i!!!

Signs oJthe Times, vol., 3, 99-100 (Feb-
ruary 19, 1894)
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We have particularly enjoyed the ar-
ticles in Our Firm Foundation magazine
by Kevin Paulson.

I read with interest in the '89 August
Ollr Firm FOllndation Kevin Paulson's
article on Daniel 11. Then I reread it!

We can see the momentous events in
history unfolding in rapid-fire succes-
sion in the Communist countries of the
world. In fact we see Communism on the
decline (retreat?).

I believe that Kevin Paulson is point-
ing out to us the reasons for all the
seemingly sudden, sweeping changes in
a very conVincing manner.

But one thing concerns me; are we
going to be caught "asleep at the
switch"? Are we (am I personally) talk-
ing Jesus' soon coming among our
brethren? No mention of these last
weeks' events was made (Ihat [know of)
in our Sabbath worship, i.e. USSR and
the Vatican establishing diplomatic ties,
etc.

Read for yourself "The Triumph of
John Paul II" by Stefan Kanfer in LiJe,
December 1989.

Even the world is aware of Ihings
that we should hail as signs of Jesus'
near coming. I pray for my readiness, my
family's readiness, and our church's
readiness to face the test of our charac-
ters. I find comfort in knowing that God
is in ultimate control of the future.
Thank you for your vigilanl efforts to
warn us of the lateness of the hour!

-MF, Washington

A friend gave me a copy ofOllr Firm
Foundation. I was very Ihirsty and you
watered me.
-LM, Minnesota

At a time when souls are spiritually
starved, your messages remind me of
God's response to Elijah of having 7,000
not bowing to Baal.

The Lord has done some wonderful
things in my life, and just one has been
your magazine with plenty of Bible ref-
erences and Spirit of Prophecy.
-MJ, Maryland

Truth for Today Bible School

Let me explain somcthing aboul my-
self on a personal level which might help
you to know me much beller. When [
came here to finish a ten-year sentence I
determined to make this place as much
like a seminary as I could....

[ know that you have suffercd
through some of the disappointments of
prison ministry, but I want you to know
that I am a lifelong serious student and
that I have much appreciation for the
body of Christ who are concerned
enough to provide the finances that it
takes to provide teaching materials,
correspondence courses and the books
that I have rcceived....

I'm not a greedy person ... but I am
coveting the books (smile). [ try to have
a daily Bible study on my dormitory-as
men herein work in the kitchen area, and
hours are all different shifts ... anyone
who wants 10 come can. Some days there
is real progress and some days it seems
the guys just want to argue foolish
points. I belive [ am making progrcss
where I am "planted" (for now)-lInd,
some have come to know Christ Jesus in
a more biblical way, have professed
Him, and even evidence the changing
power of His salvation. In that is much
gratification. I use my lessons for teach-
ing helps, especially in the areas o[
prophecy. 1use various quotes from the
books to try and help others understand
our Father. ...

Thank you is hopelessly short. But I
know that He blesses you daily, in what
must be sometimes a thankless ministry.
But my dear brother, it is an important
ministry, for you cannot know wbich
lesson, which book, which exhortation
may be the very instance of turning a
human mind. And, as dramatic as it may
seem, which lesson or book therefore, is
going to save the next murder, robllCry
or assaull. Be certain, this has happened
before and will continue to happen. Per-
haps not in anything we can measure-
but it does happen.
-MW, Texas



Our Great Treasure-house
'-----------ll 2. What Saith the Scriptures? ,f--------'

WHEN a question was brought 10
Christ, His answer was, "Have yc

nol read?" "What saith the Scriptures?"
Christ could have answered every perplex-
ing question brought 10 Him, but He did not
do this. He directed I1is questioners to the
great storehouse of knowledge. He knew
thtU He could not always be with them in
human Conn. and lie desired to teach them
to make the \Vord their dependence.
"Search the Scriptures," He said. He re-
ferred them 10 llis own inspired Word, that
when templed by the enemy they might
meet him as He had done, saying. "It is
written." Thus the enemy could be repulsed;
for he has no power over the one who relics
on the testimony of God's Word.

Of the Word of God, the psalmist writes,
"The entrance of thy words giveth light; it
giveth understanding to the simple." Psalm
119:130. It is a light shining in a dark place.
As we scarch its pages, light entcrs the hcart,
illuminating the mind. By this light we see
wh.3t we ought to be.

Our Counsel and Guide

We see in the Word warnings and prom·
ises, with God behind thcm all. We are
invited to search this Word for aid when
brought into difficult places. If we do not
consull the Guidebook. at every step, inquir-
ing, Is this the way of the Lord? our words
and acts will be 13inled by selfishness. We
shall forget God, and walk in paths that He
has not chosen for us.

God's Word is full of precious promises
and helpful counsel. It is infallible; for God
cannot CIT. II has help for every circumstance
and condition of life, and God looks on with
sadness when His children tum from it to
human aid.

He who through the Scriptures holds
communion with God will be ennobled and
sanctified. As he reads the inspired record of
the Saviour's love, his heart will melt in
tenderness and contrition. He will be filled
with .3 dcsire to be like his Master, to live a life
of loving service.

Great light shone forth from the patn·
archs and prophets. Glorious things were

spok.en of Zion, the city of God. Thus the
Lord designs that the light shall shine forth
through His followers today. If the s3ints of
the Old Tes13ment bore such a bright testi-
mony of IOy3lty, should we not today, upon
whom is shining the accumul:Hed light of
centuries, arise and shine? The glory of the
prophecies shed their light on our pathway.
Type has met antitype in the death of God's
Son. Christ has risen from the dead, pro-
Claiming over the rent sepulcher, "I am the
resurrection and the life." He has sent His
Spirit into our world to bring 311 things to our
remembr.mce. By a miracle of His power 1Ie
has preserved His writtcn Word through the
ages. Shall we nOl, then, make this Word our
conslant study, learning from it God's pur·
pose for us?

Why "More Noble"?

The Bcrcans were commended as being
more noble than those of Thessalonica, in
that they received the Word with all readiness
of mind, and searched the Scriptures daily.
They did not scarch the Bible from curiosity.
but th.3t they might learn in regard to Christ.
Daily, Ihey compared scripture with scrip-
ture; and as they searched, heavenly intel-
ligences were beside them, enlightening their
minds and impressing their he.3rts.

We are to open the Word of God with
reverence, and with a sincere desire to know
the will of God concerning us. Then the
heavenly angels will direct our scarch. God
speaks to us in His Word. We are in the
audience chamber of the Most High, in the
very presence ofGod. Christ enters the heart.
The Holy Spirit takes of the things of God,
and shows them to us. We see more clearly
the greatness of God's love and the fullness
of His salvation. We appreciate more fully
His gracious design to make us partakers in
the heavenly firm. We are drawn into full
sympathy with the plans ofGod. Ilis secret is
with us, and lie shows us His covenant.

The life of Christ, that gives life to the
world, is in His word. 11 W3S by Ilis word that
Jesus healed disease and cast oul demons; by
His word He stilled the se.3 and raised the
dead; and the people bore witness that His

word was with power. lIe spoke the word of
God, as He had spoken through all the
prophets and teachers of the Old Tcs13ment.
The whole Bible is a manifestation of Christ,
and the Saviour desires 10 fix the faith of His
followers on the Word. When His visible
presence should be withdrawn, the Word
must be their source of power. Like their
Master, they were to live by "every word that
procccdeth out of the mouth of Gcxl."

Tbe Word Our Food

As our physical life is sustained by fcxxl,
so our spiritual life is sustained by the Word
of God. As we must eat for ourselves in order
to oblain nourishmcnl, so we must receive
the Word for ourselves. We arc not to oblain
it merely through the medium of another's
mind. We should carefully study the Bible,
asking God for the aid of the Holy Spirit, that
we may understand His Word. We should
13ke one verse, and concentrate the mind on
the 13sk of ascertaining the thought that God
has in that verse for us. We should dwell
upon the thought until it becomes our own,
and we know "what saith the Lord."

In the Bible we have in clear lines the
revelation ofGod's character, of His dealings
with men, and the great work of redemption.
Here is open before us the history of patri·
archs and prophets, and olher holy mcn of
old. They were men "subject to like passions
as we are." We sec how they struggled
through discouragements like our own, how
they fell under temptation as we have done,
and yet took heart ngain and conquered
through the grace ofGod; and, beholding, we
are encouraged in our striving after right-
eousness. As we read of Ihe precious ex-
periences granted them, of the light and love
and blessing it was theirs to enjoy, and of the
work they wrought through the grace given
them, the Spirit that inspired them kindles a
name of holy emulation in our hearts, and a
desire to be like them in character-like
them, 10 walk with God. iii
Ellen G. White, The Signs of the limes, vol.
4, 415. 77lis article is one in a series appear·
illg between March 21 ami October 17, 1906.
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tober 22, 1844, into the light of the third
angel's message. "The burden of every
soul was to bring about a condition
among the brethren which would answer
the prayer of Christ that His disciples
might be one as He and the Father are
one." Review and Herald, vol. 2, 585

With sadness we realize how far we
are from knowing that unity, which
would make our work a complete, sym-
metrical whole. The rifts within our
ranks go to the very roots of our exist-
ence as a people and to the very depths
ofwhat it means to be a Christian and to
accept Jesus Christ as our personal
Saviour. Such deep differences, heart-
wrenching and explosive as they may be,
cannot safely be laid to rest by the cry,
Live and let live. When the issues are as
fundamental as What must I do to be
saved? and What is God's purpose for
my life as a pan of His chu."Ch? they
cannot be ignored except at the peril of
eternal loss.

Because they understood the vi tal
imponance of unity in faith and doc-
trine, the pioneers of our faith came
together to study and pray until they
were able to see eye to eye. They laid
open their positions for investigation.
Their desire was for unity in faith and
doctrine, not that their viewpoint be
vindicated. The Scriptures were studied
with reverence for their utterance. They
sought most earnestly that the Scriptures
should not be wrested to suit any man's
opinions. See ibid.

We, like them, must press together,
seeking for unity of faith and doctrine.
"In unity there is strength," counsels
Inspiration. "As ministers, as the church
of Christ, labor to be in harmony among
yourselves, to be one in hean, one in
sympathy. If you cannot all see alike on
every SUbject, do not allow hard feelings
to arise. When the cause was young, if
there was one who did not view some
point of truth as the body viewed it, a
day of fasting and prayer was observed.
We did not then try to see how far apan
we could get; but we prayed, and
searched the Scriptures, until the light of
truth illuminated the darkened mind, and
all could see eye to eye." Historical
Sketches, 125

To Hasten His Coming
OUR LORD IS merciful and long- and in his place, exerting a right in-

suffering. Not willing that any fluence in thought, word, and judgment.
should perish, He waits for His people When all God's workers do this, and not
to fulfill the purpose of their creation as till then, will the work be a complete
a denominated people by the revelation symmetrical whole. Individually, we
ofHis character and the proclamation of need a solid faith, which is in perfect
His last merciful warning of impending harmony with the first declaration of the
jUdgment to a world drunken with re- first, second, and third angels' mes-
!igious fables. See The Great Con- sages." The Kress Collection, 91
troversy, 458 The burden of Jesus' prayer for the

The strength of God's people to ac- unity of His disciples was "that the
complish the mission before them lies in world may know that thou hast sent me, Moving On to Strength
unity. "God requires ... the harmonious and hast loved them, as thou hast loved
action of a peculiar people, a people me." John 17:23. This unity, for which Our only hope of finding that
chosen by God and precious, united with Christ prayed, was the burden on the strength which comes from unity, in the
one another, their life hid with Christ in heans of the believers who emerged face of the deep differences dividing us
God.... Every man is to stand in his lot from the bitter disappointment of Oc- as a people, is in following the methods
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A new light and life and power is descending
from on high, and taking possession of God's
people who are not dead in trespasses and sins

of Christ and our pioneers. The prin-
ciples of Bible study which we practice
must be unified, and we must each place
lurselves where the increasing light of
God's truth can shine into the soul.

The method of Bible study laid out
before us is quite simple and self-evident.

"The light of truth is going forth like
a burning lamp, and those who love the
light will not walk in darkness. They will
study the Scriptures, that they may know
of a surety that they are listening to the
voice of the true Shepherd, and not that
of a stranger.

"Those who are engaged in pro-
claiming the third angel's message are
searching the Scriptures upon the same
plan that Father Miller adopted. In the
little book entitled Views of the Prophe-
cies and Prophetic Chronology, Father
Miller gives the following simple but
intelligent and important rules for Bible
study and interpretation:
"'1) Every word must have its

proper bearing on the subject presented
in the Bible. 2) All Scripture is neces-
sary, and may be understood by diligent
application and study. 3) Nothing re-
vealed in Scripture can or will be hid
from those who ask in faith, nOl waver-
ing. 4) To understand doctrine, bring all
he scriptures together on the subject
you wish to knowI then let every word
have its proper influence; and if you can
form your theory without a contradic-
tion, you cannol be in error. 5) Scripture
must be its own expositor, since it is a
rule of itself. If I depend on a teacher to
expound to me, and he should guess at
its meaning, or desire to have it so on
account of his sectarian creed, or to be
thought wise, then his guessing, desire,
creed, or wisdom is my rule, and nOl the
Bible.'

"The above is a portion of these
rules; and in our study of the Bible we
shall all do well to heed the principles set
forth." Review and Herald, vol. 1,482

Foundations of Learning

But method is nOl everything. If we
arc to come into unity with our brethren,
we must be able to recognize truth and
perceive our own errors. Therefore, the
very first condition to receiving increas-
ing light and thereby coming into closer
fellowship with Christ and our fellow
believers is to be converted. Unless our
ilearts are opening to God, we cannot
hear what He has to tell us. Only the
spiritually minded can perceive spiritual

things. We must search our own hearts
asking: ''Am I a Christian, or am I not? Is
my heart renewed? Has the transforming
grace of God moulded my character?
Are my sins repented of? Are they
confessed? Are they forgiven? Am lone
with Christ as He is one with the Father?
Do I hate what I once loved? Do I now
love what I once hated? Do I count all
things but loss for the excellency of the
knowledge of Christ Jesus? Do I feel I
am the purchased possession of Jesus
Christ, and that every hour I must con-
secrate myself to His service?" Special
Testilllonies, Series A, No.1, 37-38. It is
only when we belong wholly to the
Lord, that He can be our Master and lead
us in paths of righteousness. "And ye
shall seek me, and find me, when ye shall
search for me with all your heart."
Jeremiah 29:13

Conversion is fundamental and upon
it stand all the other prerequisitcs to
finding truth. If we are to learn, we must
also be able to admit the possibility of
being wrong in what we have believed;
we must be humble. II is impossible to
learn when we are absolutely delermined
to hold on 10 our previous under-
standing. It is very dirticult to let go of
cherished ideas unless we are converted.
"If we humble our hearts before

God, empty them of vanity and pride
and selfishness, through the grace abun-
dantly bestowed upon us; if we sin-
cerely desire and unwaveringly believe,
the bright beams of the Sun of Right-
eousness will shine into Oilt" minds, and
illuminate our darkened understanding.
Jesus is the Light that lighteth every
man that cometh into the world. He is

the Light of the world, and He bids us
come unto Him, and learn of Him."
Fundamentals of Christian Education,
183

Obedience is another prerequisite.
Light is sown for the righteous. Daniel
described the difference between the
wise who would understand his visions,

and the unwise who would nol. "Many
shall be purified, and made White, and
tried; but the wicked shall do wickedly:
and none of the wicked shall understand;
but the wise shall understand." Daniel
12:10. Thewise are being purified, made
white, and tried, their characters -are
being perfected. The wicked, on the
other hand, continue in their wicked
ways. If we wish to be among the wise
who understand, we must be perfecling
our characters. "When the heart is
brought into harmony with the Word, a
new life will spring up within you, a new
light will shine upon every line of the
Word, and it will become the voice of
God to your soul. In this way you will
take celestial observations, and know
whither you are going, and be able to
make the most of your privileges today."
Ibid. "While a new life is being diffused
and is springing up from beneath and
taking fast hold of all Satan's agencies,
preparatory to the lasl great conflict and
struggle, a new light and life and power
is descending from on high, and taking
possession of God's people who are nOI
dead, asmany now are, in trespasses and
sins." Special Testimonies, Series A, No.
1,39

Any habitual disobedience places us
under the banner of Satan, for it is
impossible to serve two masters. We are
the servants of him to whom we yield
our members in obedience. See Matthew
6:24; Luke 16:13; Romans 6:16. This
service includes an area of obedience
which the Lord has especially brought to
our attention as necessary if we are to
distinguish truth from error. We must
preserve the clarity of our minds.

"We have the commandments of
God and the testimony of Jesus Christ,
which is the spirit of prophecy. Priceless
gems are to be found in the Word of
God. Those who search this Word
should keep the mind clear. Never
should Ihey indulge perverted appelite
in eating or drinking.
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It is not in the order of God for one to feel at
liberty to express his views independent of the
body, another express his, and so on. If such a
course should be taken we should not all speak
the same things and with one mind glorify God

"If they do this, the brain will ·be
confused; they will be unable to bear the
strain of digging deep to find out the
meaning of those things which relate to
the closing scenes of this earth's his-
tory." Testimonies to Ministers, 114
Without divine guidance, however.

even the clearest mind will go astray. The
Scriptures were given by divine inspira-
tion, and they can be understood only by
divine inspiration; they are nOl of private
interpretation. See 2 Peter 1:20-21. "We
should ask the Lord to open our under-
standing, that we may comprehend
divine truth." Fundamentals ofChristian
Edl/<:ation, 183. "The Bible should never
be studied without prayer. The Holy
Spirit alone can cause us to feel the
importance of tha;<: things easy to be
understood, or prevent us from wresting
truths difficult of comprehension." The
Great Controversy, 599-600

Only the Spirit can bring us a foun-
tain of life out of the Word. Only the
Spirit can serve us living bread from the
pages of Scripture. We will find life in
the Holy Writings only if we are seeking
life. "An understanding of Bible truth
depends not so much on the power of
intellect brought to the search as on the
singleness of purpose, the earnest long-
ing after righteousness." Ibid., 599. This

lesson Nicodemus learned the night he
came to visit Jesus. He had studied the
Scriptures previously as an intellectual
pursuit, to comprehend and defend theo-
ries. Jesus taught him how to find light.
"Not through controversy and discus-

sion is the soul enlightened. We must
look and live. Nicodemus received the
lesson, and carried it with him. He
searched the SCriptures in a new way, not
for the discussion ofa theory, but in order
to receive life for the soul. He began to
sec the kingdom of heaven as he sub-
mitted himself to the leading of the Holy
Spirit." The Desire ofAges, 175

Before we can comprehend the les-
sons which the Lord has for us, then, we
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must be convened, humble ourselves
before Him, obey Him, and ask for the
guidance of His Holy Spirit as we seek
food for our souls. Only thus can we be
assured of remaining in the way of the
Lord, and not following sparks of our
own kindling.

We also need not look to unqualified
sources. If would-be light bearers arc
not living in harmony with Heaven's
light, they have no protection against
delusion. If we look to them for new
light we risk being swept into their delu-
sions. Ellen White, in the early days of
the Advent movement, gave counsel
which still speaks to us today.
"The different parties of professed

Advent believers have each a linle truth,
but God has given all these truths to His
children who are being prepared for the
day of God. He has also given them
truths that none of these parties know,
neither will they understand. Things
which are sealed up to them, the Lord
has opened to those who will see and are
ready to understand. If God has any new
light to communicate, He will let His
chosen and beloved understand it,
without their going to have their minds
enlightened by hearing those who are in
darkness and error." Early Writings,
124; see also 125

In a Multitude ofCounselors

The Lord has plac.ed other safe-
guards about His children also to pre-
serve and foster growth in unity and in
truth. We are part of the body of Christ,
and He designs that the body should
grow up "till we all come in the unity of
the faith, and of the knowledge of the
Son ofGod, unto a perfect man, unto the
measure of the stature of the fulness of
Christ: that we henceforth be no more
children, tossed to and fro, and carried
about with every wind of doctrine, by
the sleight of men, and cunning crafti-
ness, whereby they lie in wait to deceive;
but speaking the truth in love, may grow

up into him in all things, which is the
head, even Christ: from whom the whole
body fitly joined together and com-
pacted by that which every joint sup·
plieth, according to the effectual work-
ing in the measure of every part, maketh
increase of the body unto the edifying of
itself in Jove." Ephesians 4:13-16

An example of the manner in which
the body is to upbuild itself, and in
which the individual members arc to
submit themselves to it, is found in a
lener Ellen White wrote in 1863. The
man addressed evidently had a fertile
and creative mind, but he had not
learned to work in harmony with the rest
of the body of Christ. She writes:

"You must restrain the disposition
within you of being original. You must
lean upon the faith of the body or you
will mar the work ofGod, and injure the
truth. No new views should be advo-
cated by preachers or people upon their
own responsibility. All new ideas
should be thoroughly investigated and
decided upon. If there is any weight in
them they should be adopted by the
body; if not, rejected. Unless there is
order in these things there would soon
be great confusion in OUf ranks. It is not
in the order of God for one to feel at
libeny to express his views independen
of the body, anOlher express his, and so
on. If such a course should be taken we
should nOl all speak the same things and
with one mind glorify God. All of us
have a part to act, but it is in union with
the body. You could be of use in the
church if you would get rid of the
tendency there is in you to be a linle
fanatical, to let your mind run too much
to the fanciful." Manuscript Release
193,2; see also Counsels to Writers and
Editors, 45-46, "Not Revealed to Just
One or Two"

Again we are warned of our peril if
we act alone.

"There are a thousand temptations in
disguise prepared for those who have the
light of truth; and the only safety for any
of us is in receiving no new doctrine, no
new interpretation of the Scriptures,
without first submilling it to brethren of
experience. Lay it before them in a
humble, teachable spirit, with earnest
prayer; and if they see no light in it, yield
to their jUdgment; for 'in the multitude
of counselors there is safety.' Proverbs
11:14." Testimonies, vol. 5, 293

We need to recognize that experienCl
refers, not to length of service, but rather

continued on 31
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Born Again and Living Anew
How CAN I be like Christ? Jesus in this way to become Christians, but have a change of heart is to withdraw the

says in Matlhew 5:48, "Be ye they are beginning in the wrong place. affections from the world, and fasten
therefore perfect, even as your Father Our first work is with the hear!. A them upon Chris!. To have a new heart is
which is in heaven is perfect," and in profession of faith and the possession of to have a new mind, new purposes, new
1 John 3:9, that "Whosoevcr is born of truth in the soul are two different things. motives. What is the sign of a new
God doth not commit sin." I have read The mere knowledge of truth is not heart?-A changed life. There is a daily,
that "Whcn the charactcr of Christ is enough. We may possess this, but the hourly dying to selfishness and pride."
perfectly reproduced in His people, then tcnor of our thoughts may not be Messages to Young People, 72
He will come to claim them as His own," changed. The heart must be converted How can we have this change per-
for nothing impure or unholy will be and sanctified."Christ's Object Lessons, formed in us-to have our affections
permitled to enler heaven. But I still sin, %-97 centered on Chrisl, ralher than on the
and I don't perfectly reOect Ihe character To begin to follow Jesus by trying 10 Ihings of the world, and to have new
of Christ by any means. I'vc tried and correct our bad habits is not the right mOlivcs and purposes in our lives?
stililry to do what is right, but I onen fall way to star!. Picking off the evil leaves "Who can bring a clean thing out of an
and sometimcs wonder if [ will ever be or fruits docs not change the tree or its unclean? not one." Job 14:4. "The heart
ready for Jesus to come. Have you ever roots. The work must bcgin in the heart; is deceitful and desperately wicked: who
felt this way? Have you determincd to it muSt be convened-completely can know it?" Jeremiah 17:9. Our hearts'
please God and obey His word-and changed and sanctified-onhose leaves desires are naturally worldly and
failed? resolved to be patient with your and fruits will keep appearing. To try to downward. We cannot change them and
family-and failed? decided once again change our conduct without having our make them clean. How then can they be
that you will not snack between meals- hearts converted and changed is like the changed?
and failed? Have circumslances seemed leopard trying to change his spots, or '''Faith cometh by hearing, and hear-
to foul up your best-laid plans to have a the Ethiopian his skin. See Jeremiah ing by the word of God.' Romans 10:17.
successful day and all your good resolu- 13:23 The Scriplures are the greal agency in
tions become as water, and you don't What does "being converted" mean? the transformation of character. Christ
understand why? Most people think they arc converted prayed, 'Sanctify them through Ihy

Ellen White $ays, "Man cannot when they decide to accept Jesus as their truth: thy word is truth.' John 17:17. If
transform himself by the exercise of his Saviour, and we certainly must make studied and obeyed, the Word of God
will. He possesses no power by which this decision, but there is more to having works in the heart, subduing every un-
his change can be effected.... There a converted heart, a new heart: "When holy atlribute. The Holy Spirit comes to
are many who try to reform by correct- Jesus speaks of the new heart, He means convict of sin, and the faith Ihal springs
ing this or that bad habit, and they hope the mind, the hfe, the whole being. To up in the heart works by love 10 Christ,
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The blessing comes when by faith the soul
surrenders itself to God. Then that power
which no human eye can see creates a new
being in the image of God

conforming us in body, soul, and spirit
to His own image. Then God can use us
to do His will." Christ's Object Lessons,
100

We must spend time with the Scrip-
tures, not just read a text or the Morning
\\\ltch, but we must take time, quality
time. See Testimonies, vol. 5, 161. The
Scriptures are the power of God unto
salvation if we come to their study with a
humble spirit, desiring to be led to and
by the Lord. "As they feed upon His
Word, they find that it is spirit and life.
The Word destroys the natural, earthly
nature, and imparts a new life in Christ
Jesus." 111e Desire ofAges, 391. Do you
want your natural, earthly nature to die?
Feed upon the Word of God.

"The leaven of truth works secretly,
silently, steadily, to transform the soul.
The natural inclinations arc softened and
subdued. New thoughts, new feelings,
new motives, are implanted. A new
standard of character is set life
of Christ." Christ's Object Lessons, 98

"The more you study the character of
Christ, the more attractive will He ap-
pear to you. He will become as One near
you, in close companionship with you;
your affections will go out after Him....
To think of Jesus, to talk of Him, will
enable you to become like Him in Spirit
and charactcr." Review and Herald, vol.
2,421

How precious to have Jesus as One
near you, in close companionship, to
have your heart's affections going out
after Him, rather than to the fleeting
pleasures or cares of this world! It is
heart-work, heart-change. that we must
have, and it comes by beholding Jesus
and yielding to the love we see displayed
in Him.
"The true believer chooses Christ as

first and last and best in everything. But
this union costs us something. It is a
union of utter dependence, to be entered
into by a proud being. All who form this
union must feel their need of the atoning
blood of Christ. They must have a
change of heart. They must submit their
own will to the will of God. There will
be a struggle with outward and internal
obstacles. There must be a painful work
of detachment, as well as a work of
attachment. Pride, selfishness, vanity,
worldliness-sin in all its forms-must
be overcome if we would enter into a
union with Christ. The reason why many
find the Christian life so deplorably
hard, why they are so fickle, so variable,
is that they try to attach themselves to
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Christ without first detaching them-
selves from these cherished idols." Tes-
timonies, vol. 5, 231

"God makes no compromise with
sin. A genuine conversion changes
hereditary and cultivated tendencies to
wrong.... Christ's plan is the only safe
one. He declares, 'Behold, I make all
things new.' 'If any man be in Christ, he
is a new creature: Christ gives man no
encouragement to think that He will
accept a patchwork character, made up
mostly of self, with a little of Christ. This
is the condition of the Laodicean church.
At first there seems to be some of self
and some of Christ. But soon it is all of
self and none of Christ. The root of
selfishness is revealed." The Seventh-
day Adventist Bible Commentary, vol. 6,
1101

We must realize and say with the
apostle Paul, "I know that in me (that is,
in my flesh,) dwelleth no good thing."
Romans 7:17

"Conversion is a work that most do
not appreciate. It is not a small matter to
transform an earthly, sin-loving mind
and bring it to understand the unspeak-
able love of Christ, the charms of His
grace, and the excellency ofGod, so that
the soul shall be imbued with divine love
and captivated with the heavenly mys-
teries. When he understands these
things, his former life appears disgusting
and hateful. He hates sin, and, breaking
his heart before God, he embraces Christ
as the life and joy of the soul. He re-
nounces his former pleasures. He has a
new mind, new affections, new interest,

new will; his sorrows, and desires, and
love are all new. The lust of the flesh, the
lust of the eye, and the pride of life,
which have heretofore been preferred
before Christ, arc now turned from, and
Christ is the charm of his life, the crown
of his rejoicing....

"The works of holiness, which ap-
peared wearisome, are now his delight."
Testimonies, vol. 2, 294-295

We must spend time with Jesus, so
that we can begin to realize the terrible-
ness of sin and the unspeakable love of
Christ in giving so much to make our
redemption possible. He has given all
that it is possible to give to try to bring
us back to allegiance to Him. He says to
us, "Yield yourself up to Me; give Me
that will; take it from the control of
Satan, and I will take possession of it;
then I can work in you to will and to do
of My good pleasure. When He gives
you the mind of Christ, your will be-
comes as His will, and your character is
transformed to be like Christ's charac-
ter." Ibid., vol. 5, 515
"To whom ye yield yourselves ser-

vants to obey, his servants ye arc to
whom ye obey; whether of sin unto
death, or of obedience unto righteous-
ness." Romans 6:16

When we yield ourselves to God,
choosing to have Christ reign over us
and be first and last and best in every-
thing, God performs a wonderful mira-
cle. He grants our heart's desire and
takes possession of our will and renews
our mind to be in harmony with His. In
this way He transforms our life.
"When the Spirit of God takes pos-

session of the heart, it trarsforms the life.
Sinful thoughts are put away, evil deed
are renounced; love, humility, and peace
take the place of anger, envy, and strife.
Joy takes the place of sadness, and the
countenance reflects the light of heaven.
No one sees the hand that lifts the burden,
or beholds the light descend from the
courts above. The blessing comes when

by faith the soul surrenders itself to God.
Then that powerwhich no human eye can
see creates a new being in the image of
God." The Desire ofAges, 173

',\-fter the union with Christ has been
formed, it can be preserved only by
earnest prayer and untiring effort. We
must resist, we must deny, we mus
conquer self. Through the grace of
Christ, by courage, by faith, by watch-



fulness, we may gain the victory." Tes-
timonies, vol. 5, 231

"We must search the Scriptures with
>'umble hearts, trembling at the Word of
the Lord, if we would nOl be in any way
deceived in regard to our true character.
There must be persevering effort 10 over-
come selfishness and self-confidence.
Self-examination must be thorough, that
there be no danger of self-deception....
Daily examine the foundation of your
hope, and see whether you are indeed in
the love of Christ. ... Study the Pattern;
look to Jesus, and be like Him. Your
peace of rr.ind, your hope of eternal
salvation, depend on faithfulness in this
work. As Christians we arc less thorough
in self-examination than in anything else;
it is no wonder, then, that we make such
slow advancement in understanding
self." Ibid., 332-333

''As ye have therefore received Christ
Jesus the Lord, so walk ye in Him."
Colossians 2:6. How did we receive
Christ'? By spending time in His Word so
that our heart was drawn to Him, leading
us to choose to have His controlling
power in our life, rather than Satan's. In
this same way we arc to walk in Him, or
abide in Him.

Some may stumble over 1 John 3:9,
"Whosoever is born of God doth nOl
commit sin; (or his seed rcmaincth in
him: and he cannot sin, because he is
born of God." We may think that once
we arc born again we cannot sin. BUI we
forget the message of 1 John 5:18, that
fills in the rest of the picture: "We know
that whosoever is born of God sinneth
not; but he that is begotten of God
keepeth himself, and that wicked one
toucheth him not." We must "keep our-
selves" daily in the love and truth of
God, so that the evil one cannot touch or
contaminate OUf souls. Jesus would not
have exhorted us throughout John 15 to
abide in Him, if there were no danger of
our ccasing to abide in Him after we
have once chosen Him. "Ministers and
people, if saved at all, must be saved day
by day, hour by hour," Fundamentals of
Christian Education, 240

"Never can we safely put confidence
in self or feel, this side of heaven, that we
are secure against temptation. Those
who accept Ihe Saviour, however sincere
their conversion, should never be taught
to say or to feel that they arc saved. This
is misleading. Everyone should be
taught to cherish hope and faith; but
even when we give ourselves to Christ
and know that He accepts us, we are not

beyond the reach of temptation....
Only he who endures the trial will re-
ceive the crown of life," Christ's Objecr
Lessons, 155

"Satan will constantly present allure-
meniS to induce US to break this tie-to
choose to separate ourselves from Christ.
Here is where we need to watch, to strive,
to pray, that nothing may induce us to
choose another master; for we are always
frcc to do this," Steps to Christ, 72; see
The Seventh-day Adventist Bible Com-
mentary, vol. 6, 1114-1115

"None arc living Christians unless
they have a daily experience in the
things of God and daily practice self-
denial, cheerfully bearing the cross and
following Christ. Every living Christian
will advance daily in the divine life. As
he advances toward perfection, he ex-
periences a conversion to God every
day; and this conversion is not com-
pleted until he attains to perfection of
Christian character, a full preparation for
the finishing touch of immortality," les-
timonies, vol. 2, 505

How is it that we can have this daily
experience with God, practice self-
denial and bear the cross'? In The Minis-
try of Healing, 452-453, Ellen White
gives the answer to these questions in
the life of Paul:

"The life of the apostle Paul was a
constant conflict with self. He said, 'I die
daily.' 1 Corinthians 15:31. His will and
his desires every day conflicted with
duty and the will of God. Instead of
following inclination, he did God's will,
however crucifying to his nature.... It is
by unceasing endeavor that we maintain
the victory over the temptations of
Satan. Christian integrity mUSI besought
with resistless energy, and maintained
with a resolute fixedness of purpose."

When our desires conDict with the
call of duty and with the will of God,
what should we do'? We are told that
duty is the voice of God. What then
should we do when our desires conflict
with God's desires'? First of all, remem-
ber that "to whom ye yield yourselves
servants to obey, his servants ye are:'
Romans 6:15. Whom have we chosen to
serve'? Will we turn away from that
choice now'? "It is through the will that
sin retains its hold on us." Thoughts
From the MOllnt o/Blessing, 61. "Every-
thing depends on the right action of the
will. The power of choice God has given
to men; it is theirs to exercise. You
cannot change your hearl. you cannot of
yourself give to God its affections; but

you can choose to serve Him. You can
give Him your will; He will then work in
you to will and to do according to His
good pleasure." Steps to Christ, 47

We can choose again, at every
crossroads, at every test brought to us, to
serve God. Then He will work in us to
enable us to fulfill our heart's desire, and
to continue to walk with Him in obe-
dience. "In Ihe work of hean-keeping we
must be instant in prayer. unwearied in
petitioning the throne of grace for as-
sistanee." Sons and Daughters ofGod, 99
uThe means by which we can over-

come the wicked one is that by which
Christ overcame-the power of the
Word. God docs not control our minds
without our consent, but if we desire to
know and to do His will, His promises
are ours.. _. Through faith in these
promises, every man may be delivered
from the snares of error and the control
of sin." The Desire ofAges, 258

"If we consent, He will so identify
Himselfwith our own thoughts and aims,
so blend our hearts and minds into con-
formity to His will, that when obeying
Him we shall be but carrying out our own
impulses. The will, retined and sancti-
fied, will find its highest delighl in doing
His service. When we know God as it is
our priVilege to know Him, our life will
be a life of continual obedience. Through
an appreciation of the character of Christ,
through communion wilh God, sin will
become hateful to us." Ibid., 668

Praise God for His promises! When
He says, "A new heart also will I give
you, and a new spirit will I put within
you: ... and I will put my spirit within
you, and cause you to walk in my
statues, ... and ye shall be my people,
and I will be your God" (Ezekiel 36:26-
28), He means it, and He means it for
you as well as for me. He says that "his
divine power hath given unto us all
things thaI pertain unto life and godli-
ness, through the knowledge of him that
hath called us to glory and virtue," and
that by these "exceeding great and pre-
cious promises" we "might be partakers
of the divine nature, having escaped the
corruption that is in the world." 2 Peter
1:3-4. Let us lift up our heads and
follow on 10 know the Lord, trusling that
"he which hath begun a good work in
you will perform it until the day of Jesus
Christ." Philippians 1:6. For He is "able
10 keep you from falling, and 10 present
you fauilless before the presence of his
glory wilh exceeding joy,'- Jude 24.
Thanks be to God! I!!l
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in the Church
SPIRITUALISM can be likened to an

ancient evil monster masquerading
in curious and intriguing forms as it
appears from generation to generation. It
entices and captivates its victims
through the allurements of hidden
knowledge and mystical power. Spiritu-
alism, in its different forms, has always
appealed to all levels of society; witch-
craft to the superstitious of the Medieval
Ages, voodoo and witch doctors to the
uncivilized cultures around the world,
occult and New Age phenomena to the
intellectuals, and mysticism of many
varieties to those seeking a more super-
natural spiritual experience. In whatever
face this monster appears, hidden
knowledge and mystical power are the
haits dangled before its intended victims.
These are the same enticements used so
successfully in the Garden of Eden, and
have been used ever since to lead people
of all generations down paths that ulti-
mately result in the loss of control of the
will, our most important mental faculty.

Spiritualism is not new to theSeventh-
day Adventist Church. Throughout
our history various forms of spiritualism
have appeared and we have many warn-
ings in the writings of Ellen G. White
conccming the use of this agency by evil
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angels to control the minds of men. She
says:

"Spiritualism is about to take the
world captive."l

And that "Superhuman power is
working in a variety of ways, and few
have any idea as to what will be the
manifestations of spiritualism in the fu-
ture."2

Again. writing in the Review and
Herald, vol. I, 162, she pens this very
intriguing statement:

"These manifestations will be more
frequent, and developments of a more
starlling character will appear as we near
the close of time."3

As we approach the end of time we
can therefore expect to experience new
forms of this deceptive power making
inroads into society and the church in
ways which might be new and unfamil-
iar to us. Keen discernment may be
necessary to detect the ultimate danger.

For many years, traditional Christian
practices have been leaning ever so
gently towards Eastern mystical tradi-
tions, gently enough not to create doubt
or fear in most Christian circles. Mind
science cults such as EST or Scientology,
Positive and Possibility Thinking or Posi-
tive Confession movements arc tied 10-

Rick Howard

gether philosophically through the belief
that all is governed by a higher law or
Force that can be located within the mind
and controlled with positive thinking an<'
meditative techniques. Norman Vmcent
Peale and Roberl Schuller have been
advocating these theories for years. Pas-
tor/Author C. S. Lovell says:
"If you had direct access to your

unconscious mind, you could command
any disease to be healed in a flash. That's
how much power is at hand. Jesus ob-
viously had access to it, for He produced
command healings."4

Notice how, what 50 years ago
would have been considered basic spirit-
ualistic philosophy, is now considered
Christian by many pastors. In The Grear
Controversy, Ellen White says:

"As spiritualism more closely imitates
the nominal Christianity of the day, it bas
greater power to deceive and

One can see how dangerous a decep-
tion we may encounter. We read in Dave
Hunt's popular book, The Seduction of
Christianity, how these occult teachings
are being readily accepted in many
Christian communities:

"It is not surprising, therefore, that
shamanism is taking exactly the same
Conn in its current revival in the modem
and sophisticated Western world of
today. What is most alarming is the stag-
gering extent to which basic shamanistic
practices are being accepted in the church
under psychological labels.'''

What most Christians are not aware
of is that these Eastern spiritual concepts
and meditative practices being embraced
by well-meaning seekers reaching out
for more fulfilling spiritual experiences
are simply ancient satanic methods of
mind possession and manipulation. VIS-
ualization or mental imagery is the com-
mon thread that binds together all forms
of spiritualistic meditation from ancient
witchcraft to modem Eastern and West-
ern mystical experience. From Western
mystics, like Henry David Thoreau and
Wdlt Whitman, to Eastern Hindu gurus,
such as Sri Chinmoy (spiritual leader of
the United Nations in New York City),
or Maharishi Mahesh Yogi, the secrets of
occult science using mental imagery as
the basis for mystical experience have
been taught.

Mental imagery or visualization tech-
nique is the discipline opening the door

Rick Howard paSlOrs Ihe New Eng/ani
Memorial Sevemh-day Advemisl Church in
Slollcham, Massachussetts.



While the experimenter believes that a place of
power within has been reached, the truth is that
the control of the mind has been relinquished
to a power without

to all evil occult experiences. The occult-
ist, David Conway, in his book Magic:
An Occul1 Primer, explains the need for
visualization in occult phenomena:

"The technique of visualization is
something you will gradually master,
and indeed must master if you are to
make any progress at all in magic.... It
is our only means ofaffecting the etheric
atmosphere.

"It enables us to build our own
thought forms, contact those already in
existence and channel the elemental
energy we need onto the physical plane.'"

The terms "thought forms" and
"elemental energy" have to do with
trance experiences; basic supernatural
phenomena experienced only by those
students ofoccult science who have actu-
ally attained altered states of conscious-
ness. In these altered states one ex-
periences thoughts as forms that actually
have structure. These forms can be
created, Changed, and theoretically
brought into reality by intense concentra-
tion. Visualization and mental imagery
are the techniques of altering one's con-
sciousness and reaching the mental plane
where these experiences are manifested.

Students of the mystical sciences
learn early that there is a definite cor-
ridor in the mind that exists ":7tween the
conscious and the subcoI1J\Glous, reach-
ing over in both directions, through
which supernatural experiences flow. It
is in this corridor that the spirit medium
communicates with the so-called spirits
of the dead; it is here that the occultist
supposedly leaves his body in the state
of astral projection or the psychic has a
vision of the future. It is into this cor-
ridor that the hypnotist, through various
methods, brings his subject in order to
delve into the subconscious.

Whether one is a psychic, a New Age
trance channeler, a yogi, or a Christian
mystic, entering into this corridor of the
mind is the major allurement, for it is in
this state of mind that supernatural ex-
periences occur.

Thoughts naturally flit across the
mind at a rapid rate. It is a natural process
that, as we center the mind on a thought,
we automatically attract thoughts related
to il. It is an occult teaching that by
visualization and concentration this natu-
ral flow of thoughts can be interrupted.
As this occurs, the subject slips into an
altered state of consciousness entering
that unique corridor of the mind.

The Hindu would call this altered
state "illumination," the Buddhist

"enlightenment," the hypnotist or spirit
medium a Utrance," the psychic or trance
channeler might call it "tuning in," This
altered state is also the goal of the
sciences Mrs. White labeled hypnotism
or mesmerism. In reality, the mind has
been given over to another power and it
is in this state that supernatural ex-
periences take place. While the experi-
menter believes that a place of power
within has been reached, the truth is that
tbe control of the mind has been relin-
quished to a power withoul.

The experiences one might have in
this altered state depend upon what type
of deception is desired by the agency in
control. The Hindu might have a vision
of an ancient guru levitating over the
river Ganges, the psychic a dream fore-
telling the future, and the Christian mys-
tic a vision of the Virgin Mary. Once a
person has had this experience, it be-
comes easier to attain in the future.

Visualization is not the only means
of altering consciousness. Drugs such as
marijuana, LSD, or any other of the
hallucinogens can specifically alter the
thought rate in such a way as to place it
in that 4Csupernatural corridor."s

Any type of sensual stimulation con-
centrated on can be used to alter con-
sciousness. Music with a strong rhythm,
or concentration on the relaxation of

different pans of the body, can induce
this state. Something as seemingly inno-
cent as concentration on a mental image
of Jesus, or standing in your favorite
spot in the world, will do the same thing.
All these methods alter consciousness
and can be used to willfully contact the
supernatural world or can be used by the
supernatural world to contact us, even if
we would knowingly be unwilling to
have such an encounter. Herein lies the
great danger of using these techniques
for apparent spiritual growth.

Evil supernatural powers have easy
access to minds placed in such a condi-
tion. We must remember that the Great

Controversy is a war being waged over
the control of human minds.

"For we wrestle not against flesh and
blood, but against principalities, against
powers, against the rulers of the darkness
of this world, against spiritual wicked-
ness in high places," Ephesians 6:12

Mystical experiences have, to a cer-
tain extent, become sought after in place
of traditional Christian practices, result-
ing in the Christian church's embrace-
ment of occult science.

Korean Pastor Paul Yonggi Cho
believes that God created this world
through imagination. Cho states:

"You may wonder how we can in-
cubate our subconscious.... The only
way for us to incubate is through our
imaginations.... Through visualizing
and dreaming you can incubate and
hatch the results....
"So men (Christian or Occultist), by

exploring their spiritual sphere of the
founh dimension through the develop-
ment ofconcentrated visions and dreams
in their imaginations, can brood over and
incubate the third dimension, influenc-
ing and changing il. This is what the
Holy Spirit taught me,'''

Pastor Cho is an evangelical pastor
whose congregation numbers in the tens
of thousands. Compare Cho's theory
with that of Yogananda's:

"The whole cosmos is a projected
thought of the Creator. The heavy clod
of the eanh, floating in space, is a dream
of God's. He made all things out of His
mind, even as man in his dream con-
sciousness reproduces and vivifies a
creation with its creature. The Lord first
fonned the earth as an idea."lo

We can see from the above quotations
how occult science is mingling with
Christianity. Miracles and supernatural
experience have always been some of the
enticements of all major satanic oounter-
feits, from the talking serpent in Eden, to
the magicians of ancient Egypt and Baby-
lon, through Greek mythology, to Christ's
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day when Simon Magus deceived many
with his magical powers. The miracles of
the "saints" during the Dark Ages have
always been claimed as evidence ofdivine
authority. We know from Scripture that
man's hunger for the supernatural will be
appeased by a satanic deception at the end
of time, for we read in Revelation 13:14of
the beast that arises out of the earth, that
he "deceiveth them that dwell on the earth
by the means of those miracles which he
had power to do in the sight of the beast."

Seventh-day Adventist Christians
have been forewarned of an "Omega"
apostasy that would arise within our
ranks that caused Ellen While to
"tremble." She had to deal with the
"Alpha" of this apostasy-pantheism as
taught by John Harvey Kellogg in his
book The Lil'ing Temple. In his view,
within every one of us is "the Power
which builds, which creates-it is God
Himself, the divine Presence in the
temple."ll

He claimed that "God is in me" and
that "everything I do is God's power;
every single act is a creative act of
000."12-

Kellogg's personal concept of God
was that He was to be found in every one
of us, that His temple was the human
body. 10 him, God was creating and
experiencing His creation through the
human agent-an Eastern mystical con-
cept indeed. There are obvious similari-
ties between this "Alpha" apostasy and
Pastor Yonggi Cho's concept that we
create by visualizing our desires.

It appears that an ancient occult
science of the mind has tiptoed into God's
church through doors flung wide open by
the church's partial acceptance ofmodern
psychological theories. In well-meaning
effons to improve our spiritual condition,
many l1<1Ve embraced practices of mind
control without considering that none of
these methods has any scriptural founda-
tion. In seminars across the country
church lc<,ders and pastors are leaming the
mental diSCiplines of"guided meditation"
and "visualization." In one of our
Seventh-day Adventist magazines, one
pastor recently shared his experience and
told of hearing sounds and seeing colors
that he never thought existed, all while in
a self-induced meditative state. Ex-
periences such as these are common oc-
currences to devotees of Hinduism and
other occult sciences.

Guided meditations are very similar
to "mind-cure" techniques that have
been used by occultists for many years.
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Mrs. White had much to say about the
mind cures of the nineteenth century,
and associated them with the powers of
hypnotism and mesmerism:

"We do not ask you to place yourself
under the control of any man's mind.
The mind cure is the most awful science
which has ever been advocated. Every
wicked being can use it in carrying
through his own evil designs. We have
no business with any such science. We
should he afraid of it. Nel'er should the
first principles of it be brought into any
institution.,,!3

And yet, its most basic principles,
mental imagery and visualization tech-
nique, are being heralded by innocent
church leaders as major breakthroughs
for improving our relationship with
God. "Look within, look within" is the
silent, unspoken message of "gUided
meditations." Ellen White has counseled
us to look to God and not within:
"Yain deceit fills the minds of poor

mortals. They think there is such power
in themselves to accomplish great
works.... Jesus has not taught them this
philosophy. Nothing of the kind can be
found in His teachings. He did not direct
the minds of poor mortals to themselves,
to a power which they possessed."!4

In guided meditations people acti-
vate a power that enables them to focus
the mind on an imaginary scene created
in the mind's eye through suggestions of
another person. This, in itself, may seem
innocent enough because it is a natural
process of the mind to visualize when we
read a story or listen to a sermon. The
danger, however, is that the cOnlinua4
concentrated effort to sustain mental
pictures is the key that unlocks the door
to altered states of consciousness. Sus-
tained concentration on mental images
slows down the natural stream of
thoughts. Slowing down and stopping
the natural stream of thoughts alters the
level of consciousness. This is an occult-
science fact, which the layman is un-
aware of.

uMen and women are not to study the
science of how to take captive the minds
of those who associate with them. This is
the science that Satan teaches. We are to
resist everything of the kind. We are not
to lamper with mesmerism and hyp-
notism-the science of the one wbo lost
his first estate and was cast out of the
heavenly courts. ... No man or woman
should exercise his or her will to control
the senses or reason of another, so that
the mind of the pelSOn is rendered pas-

sively subject to the will of the onewho is
exercising control. This science may ap-
pear to he something beautiful, but it is a
science which you are in no case te
handle."1S

The essence of mind cure is visualiz-
ing the sick body in a healthy condition,
and by controlled concentration, a
hcalthy body is brought into reality.
These are the teachings of psychic
healers, advocates of mind control tech-
niques, modem Christian healers and all
involve the essentials of hypnotism.

Again, concerning the science of
hypnotism, Mrs. White says: .

"To study this science is to pluck the
fruit from the tree of knowledge of good
and evil. God forbids you or any otber
mortal to learn or to teach such a science.
... Cut away from yourselves everything
that savors of hypnotism, the science by
which satanic agencies work."16

"Through the channel of phrenology,
psychology, and mesmerism, he comes
more directly to the people of this
generation, and works with that power
which is to charaeterize his effons near
the close of probation.""

Scripture demonstrates that God has
always taken the initiative when super-
natural communication with man was
necessary. Visions and dreams were
given to His agents when God saw fit. It
is true that altered states of conscious-
ness occurred often during tbese super-
natural revelations to the human agent,
but we have no evidence whatsoever,
nor do we have any counsel, for us to
alter our level of consciousness through
some mechanical method of intense con-
centration in order to have God speak to
us when we deem it necessary. On the
contrary, we are counseled in the Spirit
of Prophecy not to let the first principles
of this science be taught. The Bible has
numerous warnings against spiritualistic
philosophies and we are told not to delve
into the unknown areas of the mind:
"Let no man beguile you of your

reward in a voluntary humility and wor-
Shipping of angelS, intruding into those
things which he hath not seen, vainly
puffed up by his fleshly mind." Colos-
sians 2:18
10 willfully enter into that corridor

of the mind is presumptuous and is
placing oneself on Satan's ground. Yes,
prophets lIlay have heen in altered states
of consciousness, but they did not seek
that place-God brought them there a,
His bidding for communication. For us
to willfully go to that place would be



Where can be found grander themes for
contemplation, a more interesting subject for
thought, than the sublime truths unfolded in the
Bible? These truths will do amighty work for
man, if he will but follow what they teach

what occultists, sorcerers, witches,
yogis, and deceived Christian myslics
have been doing for thousands of years.
This science is of Satan and has been his
major form of controlling his subjects
since Adam and Eve were hypnotized in
the Garden of Eden.

There are those today who think it
safe to enter this state because they are
"guided by Scripture" in their ex-
perience. It also is presumption because
we have enough counsel to avoid any-
thing that is even remotely connected
with the science of hypnotism. Using
Scripture to guide us is no guarantee
against deception, for it is not the Scrip-
ture that is dangerous but the meditative
technique. The world is full of deceived
students of the Bible. The danger in
using these techniques is that we place
ourselves mentally where we can be
deceived; error becomes truth and we
know not that we have lost control:
"Some, I was shown, gratify their

curiosity, and tamper with the devil.
They have no real faith in spiritualism,
and would start back with horror at the
idea of being a medium. Yet they ven-
ture, and place themselves in a position
where Satan can exercise his power
upon them. They do not mean to enter
deep into this work, but such know not
what they are doing. They are venturing
upon the deviJ's ground, and are tempt-
ing him to control them. This powerful
destroyer considers such his lawful prey,
and will exercise his power upon them,
and that against their will. When they
wish to control themselves they can-
not."18

It seems that man is always reaching
out for something new or innovative.
Curiosity and spiritual laziness may lie
at the heart of searching for new tech-
niques for spiritual growth. Many, be-
cause of a lack ofcommitment to intense
study of the Scripture, may find it easier
to use fascinating mental gymnastics to
acquire spiritual maturity. When ecstatic
feelings or mystical experiences ensue, a
false sense of peace overtakes better
judgment, and deception may set in.

Yet there is a proper use of the
imagination and it is essential to proper
spiritual growth. Ellen White states:

"In the Bible, a boundless field is
opened for the imagination. The student
will come from a contemplation of its
grand themes, from association with its
lofty imagery, more pure and elevated in
thought and feeling than if he had spent
the time in reading any work of mere

human origin, to say nothing of those of
a trifling character. ...

"Where can be found grander themes
for contemplation, a more interesting
subject for thought, than the sublime
truths unfolded in the Bible? These
truths will do a mighty work for man, if
he will but follow what they teach.""

Notice how the terms "contempla-
tion of its grand themes," and "associa-
tion with its lofty imagery" are as-
sociated with the reading and stUdying
of the Bible. We are to think about the
sublime truths, and are told that "As an

educating power the Bible is without a
rival. No scientifIc works are so well
adapted to develop the mind as a con-
templation of the great and vital truths
and practical lessons of the Bible.....

"In the Word of God we find subject
for the deepest thought; its truths arouse
to the loftiest aspiration....

"The more the mind dwells upon
these themes, the more it will be seen
that the same principles run through
natural and spiritual things."'"

Contemplation of grand themes,
deep thought, mental imagery stimu-
lated by reading Scripture are all essen-
tial mental disciplines to be exercised in
the deepest study of the vital truths and
practical lessons of the Holy Bible. No-
where are we instructed to concenlrace
on mental pictures or be guided in our
meditations by visualizing someone
else's suggestions. These are occult
techniques, and occult sources of infor-
mation are needed to find such teach-
ings. Ellen White has said:

"Christ withheld no truths essential
to our salvation. Those things that are
revealed are for us and our children, but
we are not to allow our imagination to
frame doctrines concerning Ihings not
revealed."21

When we consider that in all the
writings of the Spirit of Prophecy and
throughout Scripture there is never an
inkling of counsel 10 use these tech-

niques for spiritual growth, but on the
contrary there are so many warnings to
stay away from anything even remotely
related to mesmerism or hypnotism,
great consideration had better be given
before experimenting with the mind in
these areas. Whether these things are a
part of the "Omega" that will caplivate
the minds of so many of God's people,
only time will tell. There are certainly
enough similarities with spiritualism of
past ages for us to be extremely cautious,
for remember that even the very "elect"
may be deceived. i!!
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The Necessity ofCo-operationWith God
Part One

FAITH, if it hath nOl works, is dead,
being alone." James 2:17. We are

living in a lime when we should in-
dividually ask ourselves, "How do I
stand related to God and eternity?" It
will not matter to what nation we may
have belonged, or what sect we have
followed; but it will maller upon which
side we have stood between good and
evil. Daily you should ask yourself, "Am
I a Christian? Am I a servant of sin, or
am I fOllowing Christ? Am I renewed in
the image of Christ by His transforming
grace? Has a moral change taken place
in me? Do I count all things but loss for
the excellency of the knowledge of
Christ? Do I feel that I am not my own,
but that I have been bought with the
precious blood of Christ, and must con-
secrate myself to His service?"

Let no soul risk his eternal future
upon a supposition. The Lord never
designed that anyone should go blind-
folded to heaven. He who sincerely
desires to know may understand
whether his steps are tending heaven-
ward or earthward. In the living oracles
of God a description is given of the
road leading heavenward, and the road
leading to perdition, and no one need
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be deceived as to which one he is
traveling. There is no need that one
should be losl. God willeth not the
misery of anyone of His creatures. It is
His desire that all men should come to
repentance and to the acknowledging
of the truth. "For God so loved the
world, that he gave his only begollen
Son, that whosoever believeth in him
should not perish, but have everlasting
life." John 3:16. The Lord has pro-
vided ample means for our salvation;
bUI He can do nothing for us without
OUf co-operation. Paul says, "We are
laborers together wilh God: ye are
God's husbandry, ye are God's build-
ing." 1 Corinthians 3:9

What honor has been bestowed
upon man, in that he is privileged to
come into fellowship with the Lord
Jesus Chrisl; for if we suffer with Him,
we shall also reign with Him in glory.
The command is given, "Work out your
own salvation with fear and trembling."
But this encouragement is added: "for it
is God which worketh in you both to
will and to do of his good pleasure."
Philippians 2:12-13. "We then, as
workers together with him, beseech you
also that ye receive not the grace ofGod

IEllen G. White I

in vain. (For he saith, I have heard thee
in a lime accepted, and in the day of
salvation have I succored thee: behold,
now is the accepted time; behold, now
is the day of salvation.)" 2 Corinthians
6:1-2. A power above and outside of
man is to work upon him, that solid
timbers may be brought into his charac-
ter building. In the inner sanctuary of
the soul the presence of God is to abide.

what agreement halh the temple of
God with idols? For ye are the temple of
the living God; as God hath said, I will
dwell in them, and walk in them; and I
will be their God, and they shall be my
people." 2 Corinthians 6:16, "Know ye
not that ye are the temple of God, and
that the Spirit of God dwelleth in you?
If any man defile the lemple of God,
him shall God destroy; for the temple of
God is holy, which temple ye are."
1 Corinthians 3:16-17. "What? know
ye not that your body is Ihe temple of
the Holy Ghost which is in you, which
ye have of God, and ye are not your
own? For ye are bought with a price:
therefore glorify God in your body, and
in your spirit, which are God's."
1 Corinthians 6:19-20. "For through
him we both have access by one Spirit



All the power is of God, and all the glory is to
redound to God, and yet all the responsibility
rests with the human agent; for God can do
nothing without the co-operation of man

unto the Father. Now therefore ye are
no more strangers and foreigners, but
fellow citizens with the saints, and of
the household of God; and are built
upon the foundation of the apostles and
prophets, Jesus Christ himself being the
chief cornerstone; in whom all the
building fitly framed together groweth
unto a holy temple in the Lord; in
whom ye also are builded together for a
habitation of God through the Spirit."
Ephesians 2:18-22

Man does not build himself into a
habitation for the Spirit, but unless there
is a co-operation of man's will with
God's will, the Lord can do nothing for
him. The Lord is the great Master
worker, and yet the human agent must
co-operate with the divine worker, or the
heavenly building cannot be completed.
All the power is ofGod, and all the glory
is to redound to God, and yet all the
responsibility rests with the human
agent; for God can do nothing without
the co-operation of man. When a man
believes in Jesus as his personal Saviour,
and accepts of His righteousness by
faith, he becomes a partaker of the
divine nature, having escaped the cor-
ruption that is in the world through lust;
and he escapes from corruption through
the indwelling of the Holy Spirit.
Without divine nature, without the in-
fluence of the Spirit of God, man cannot
work out his own salvation. Said Christ,
"Without me ye can do nothing." John
15:5. When human effon does not com-
bine with divine agency, how deficient is
its influence; but he who is endowed
with divine power can present Christ to
the world as one who is able to save unto
the uttermost all who come unto God
through Him. The angels of heaven are
commissioned of the Lord God of hosts
to co-operate with human agency in
lifting up the standard of the gospel in
every city, village, and town, both at
home and in foreign lands.

In every home there is missionary
work to be done; for the children in
every family are to be brought up in the
nunure and admonition of the Lord. Evil
propensities are to be controlled, evil
tempers subdued, and the children are to
be instructed that they are the Lord's
propeny, bought with His own precious
blood, and that they cannot live a life of
pleasure and vanity, have their own will
and carry out their own ideas, and yet be
numbered among the children of God.
The children are to be instructed with
kindness and patience. They are to be

taught, line upon line and precept upon
precept, the requirements of a holy God.
Let the parents teach them of the love of
God in such a way that it will be a
pleasant theme in the family circle, and
let the church take upon them the re-
sponsibility of feeding the lambs as well
as the sheep of the flock. Let the church
take a special care of the lambs of the
flock, exening every influence in their
power to win the love of the children,
and to bind them to the truth. Ministers
and church members should second the
efforts of parents to lead the children
into safe paths. The Lord is calling for
the youth; for He would make them His
helpers to do good service under His
banner.

How sad it is that many parents
have cast off their God-given responsi-
bility to their children, and are willing
that strangers should bear it for them.
They are willing that others should
labor for their children, and relieve
them of all burden in the matter. From
the. indifference of their parents, many
children are left to feel that their
parents have no care for their souls.
This ought not to be so, but those who
have children should so manage their
domestic and business affairs that
nothing may come in between them
and the children, that would lessen the
parents' influence in directing them to
Christ. You should teach your children
the lesson of the love of Jesus, that
they may be pure in heart, in conduct,

and conversation. Thach them how to
seek divine aid, how to give themselves
unreservedly to God.
The Lord would work upon the

heans of the children if the parents
would but co-operate with the divine
agencies; but He will not undertake to do
that which has been appointed as your
pan of the work. Parents, you must
awake from your deathlike slumber. The
church must arise from the dead, that
Christ may give her life.

The work of God is not divided; it is
one vast plan in which all have a pan to
act. God would have you laborers to-
gether with Him for the saving of your
own children. The children must not be
left to themselves to become the slaves
of Satan; those who have taken the
responsibility of bringing them into the
world will be held responsible to a large
degree for the characters they form. In
order to do their God-given work to save
their own households, parents will have
to search the Scriptures to know the
ways of the Lord. They should be much
in secret prayer, that they may be holy in
all manner of conversation. Their beans
should be filled with cheerfulness and
thanksgiving, that there be no talebear-
ing, no false accusation, but only such
themes of conversation as will elevate
and ennoble those who hear and take a
part in it.

Parents should work to this end, that
themselves and their children may be-
come missionaries for God. This means
that you should be vigilant, diligent in
searching and teaching the Scriptures,
pouring out your soul before God in
your closet, that you may not fail nor be
discouraged.

Children are brought in to the world
without a voice in the matter, and if
parents do not work faithfully to save
them for Christ, Satan will supply their
neglect by his own devices, that he may
win them to rebel against God, and war
against His kingdom. Parents, unless

you are workers together with God, to
save the souls of your children, they
may be lost. If they are, it will be
through no fault of the Lord; for He
loved your children, and has given His
only begotten Son, that they should not
perish, but have everlasting life. When
Jesus was upon earth, and mothers
brought their children to Him, He
placed His hand upon their heads and
blessed them. He would do the same
today; for He hath said, "Suffer little
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children, and forbid them not, to come
unto me: for of such is the kingdom of
heaven." Mallhew 19:14
The mother's work begins when her

child is a babe in her arms, and she
should realize that Heaven is looking
upon her with intense interest, ready to
co-operate with her efforts to rear her
child for God. In view of the responsi-
bility that devolves upon parents, it
should be carefully considered whether
it is best to bring children into the
family. Has the mother sufficient
strength to care for her children? and
can the father give advantages as
will rightly mold and educate the child?
How lillIe is the destiny of the child
considered! The gratification of passion
is the only thought, and burdens are
brought upon the wife and mother
which undermine her vitality, and para-
lyze her spiritual power. In broken
health and with discouraged spirits, she
finds herself surrounded by a lillIe flock
whom she cannot care for as she should.
Lacking the instruction they should
have, they grow up to dishonor God and
to communicate to others the evil of
their own natures, and thus an army is
raised up whom Satan manages as he
pleases.
You cannOl bring up your children

as you should without divine help; for
the fallen nature of Adam always
strives for the mastery. The heart must
be prepared for the principles of truth,
that they may root in the soul, and find
nourishment in the life. Parents, lay
hold upon divine help, and bring no
more children into the world than those
to whom you can give a training and
education that will fit them for this life
and the life which is 10 come. Follow
the example of Abraham. The Lord
said of him, "I know him, that he will
command his children and his house-
hold after him, and they shall keep the
way of the Lord, to do justice and
judgment." Genesis 18:19. Human ef-
fort alone will not result in helping
your children to perfect a character for
heaven; but with divine help a grand
and holy work may be accomplished,
and you may be able to present your-
selves and your children before God,
saying, "Here am I, and the children
whom thou hast given me." iii

Review and Herald, vol. 2, 605-606
(October 25, 1892)
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Time passes relentlessly on, but some
things never seem to change. While in
Europe, Ellen White spoke often of her
experience, both past and present. These
"Practical Addresses" are now found in
the book Historical Sketches of the for-
eign Missions of Seventh-day Adventists.
We have drawn from the pages of this
volume two such accounts which sound
strangely up-to-date.

WHEN THE subject of dress is
dwelt upon explicitly, there are

some who feel all the burden over it that
they ought to feel for a soul balancing
between life and death. I once allended a
meeting where this spirit existed. There
was the most solemn interest that I ever
saw.... In the height of the interest,
one of this number [of careless, indiffer-
ent ones] came to me and said that some
were in trial because Sister White wore
gold. Some time before, I had received a
present of a lillIe open-faced gold
watch. It was very ancient in appear-
ance, and certainly never would have
been worn for its beauty. I carried it
because it was a good timekeeper. But
in order to avoid all occasion for any to
stumble, I sold the watch, and I would
recommend that others follow a similar
course. ...

All the religion many have is to pick
flaws. I once knew a lady whose religion
was ofjust this character, and in her family
she was so overbearing that they could
hardly live with her. A tent meeting was
held near the place where she lived, but
instead of taking hold to help those who
were laboring very hard in the meetings,
or to receive help herself, this woman
stood back to criticize. On returning to the
house one day, I found her searching my
trunk to see if there was not some article
of clothing in it that she could condemn.
Weshall ever have just such people to deal
with in this world. But if we do not enter
too much into paniculars, they will have
no excuse for indulging their natural dis-
position. It is a marvel to mewhat patience
the Lord has with such crooked material.
But He has ordained that by the clear
presentation of truth all can be brought
into love and harmony.

There arc few of my brethren and
sisters who maintain plainness of dress
as I do. My writings are pointed on this
subject; but I do not carry it in the front.
It is nOlto be made ofgreater imponance
than the solemn, testing truths for this
time. There is in the very composition of
some a criticizing spirit, and this they
cultivate as a precious acquisition.

We must present the principles of
truth, and let them work upon the hearts
of the people. We may pick the leaves
from a tree as often as we please, bUlthis
will not cause the tree to die; the next
season the leaves will come out again as
thick as before. But strike the axe at the
root of the tree, and not only will the
leaves fall off of themselves, but the tree
will die.... Just as soon as the hean is
right, the dress, the conversation, the
life, will be in harmony with the Word of
God. 123-124

We are told that the people of these
countries will be pleased with our dis-
courses if we dwell on lhe love of Jesus.
Of this they never tire, but we are in
danger of losing our congregations if we
dwell on the sterner questions ofduty and
the law of God. There is a spurious
experience prevailing everywhere. Many
are continually saying, ')1J1 that we have
to do is to believe in Christ." They claim
that faith is all we need. In its fullest
sense, this is true; but they do nOl take it
in the fullest sense. To believe in Jesus is
to take Him as our Redeemer and our
Pattern. Ifwe abide in Him and He abides
in us, we are panakers of His divine
nature, and are doers of His Word. The
love of Jesus in the hean will lead to
obedience to all His commandments. But
the love that goes no further than the lips
is a delusion; it will not save any soul.
Many reject the truths of the Bible, while
they profess great love for Jesus; but the
apostle John declares, "He that saith, I
know him, and keepeth not his com-
mandments, is a liar, and the truth is not
in him." 1 John 2:4. While Jesus has done
all in the way of merit, we ourselves have
something to do in the way ofcomplying
with the conditions. "If ye love me," said
our Saviour, "keep my commandments."
John 14:15. 18&-189



Food for Thought
SPIRITUALISM is the masterpiece of

deception. It is Satan's most success-
ful and fascinating delusion-one calcu-
lated to take hold of the sympathies of
those who have laid their loved ones in the
grave. Evil angels come in the form of
those loved ones, and relate incidents con-
nected with their lives, and perform aets
which they performed while living. In this
way they lead persons to believe that their
dead friends are angels, hovering over
them, and communicating with them.
These evil angels, who assume to be the
deceased friends, are regarded with a cer-
tain idolatry, and with many their word
has greater weight than the Word of God.
Thus men and women are led to reject the
truth, and give "heed to seducing spirits."
1Timothy 4:1

The Word ofGod declares in positive
terms that "the living know that they shall
die: but the dead know not any thing,
neither have they any more a reward; for
the memory of them is forgotlen. Also
their love, and their hatred, and their
:nvy, is now perished; neither have they
any more a portion for ever in anything
that is done under the sun." Ecclesiastes
9:5-6. This plain scripture directly con-
tradicts the teaching of Spiritualism, and
if it were heeded would save souls from
the snare of the enemy.

Many are investigating Spiritualism
simply from curiosity. They have no real
faith in it and would start back horrified at
the idea of becoming mediums; but they
are venturing on forbidden and dangerous
ground. When they are fast in the toils of
the deceiver, they find they are in the
power of him who makes the most abject
slaves of his servants, and nothing can
deliver them but the power of God. The
only safety for us is in trusting implicitly
and following faithfully the instruction of
the Word of God. The Bible is the only
chart that marks out the narrow path
which shuns the pitfalls of destruction.

It was God's purpose to deliver
Israel from the abominations that
wrought havoc in the idolatrous nations
around them. They were not to sacrifice
to Moloch, nor to make their sons or
their daughters pass through the fire, nor
.0 seek unto wizards, nor defile them-
selves by eommunion with those who
had familiar spirits. The instruction of

God to His ancient people is profitable
to us today. "Sanctify yourselves there-
fore, and be ye holy: for I am the Lord
your God. And ye shall keep my
statutes, and do them: I am the Lord
which sanctify you." Leviticus 20:7-8

The Lord presented before His people
the results of holding communion with
evil spirits, in the abominations of the
canaanites; they were without natural
affection, idolators, adulterers, murderers,
and abominable by every corrupt thought
and revolting practice. Says the apostle
Paul, the "things which the Gentiles sacri-
fice, they sacrifice to devils, and not to
God: and I would not that ye should have
fellowship with devils." 1 Corinthians
10:20. Sodom had been consumed for the
same crime that existed in Canaan; but
could it be that the people who had been
privileged to behold the glory and power
of Jehovah, had nced to be warned by
these examples, lest they fall into the same
errors and die under similar judgments?
Men do not know their own heans, for
"the heart is deceitful above all things, and
desperately wicked" (Jeremiah 17:9): but
God understands the tendencies of the
depraved nature of man.

Satan was watching for an opportu-
nity to lead the people of God into
conditions favorable to the development
of rebellion and transgression, that they
might make themselves as abhorrent to
God as were the Canaanites. The adver-
sary of souls is ever on the alert to open
channels for the unrestrained flow of
evil in our nature, that we have not
overcome; for he desires that we may be
ruined, and be condemned before God.

The condition of society today is the
same as when God presented before Israel
the abominations of the heathen; and the
same warnings are necessary to the rem-
nant people. Spiritualism is advancing
through the land in triumph. "The spirits
of devils working miracles" are going
"forth unto the kings of the earth and of
the whole world, to gather them to the
batlle of that great day ofGod Almighty."
Revelation 16:14. Men are seeking unto
them that have familiar spirits; but the
people ofGod cannot in any sense follow
the practices of the world. They must keep
the commandments of the Lord. The line
of separation must be distinctly marked

between the obedient and the disobedient.
There must be open and avowed enmity
between the church and the serpent, be-
tween her sced and his seed.

Satan was determined to keep his
hold on the land of Canaan, and when it
was made the habitation of the children
of Israel, and the law of God was made
the law of the land, be hated Israel with a
cruel and malignant hatred, and plotled
their destruction. Strange gods were in-
troduced through the agency of evil spir-
its; and because of transgression the
chosen people were finally scatlered
from the Land of Promise.

The same experience is repeating in
the history of God's people. God is lead-
ing them out from the abominations of the
world to keep His law in the land of the
enemy, and the rage of"the accuser of the
brethren" knows no bounds: uThe devil is
come down unto you, having great wrath,
because he knoweth that he hath but a
shon time." Revelation 12:12. The an-
titypical Land of Promise is just before
us---a land where no strange god shall
ever come, no evil spirit enter; and Satan
desires to destroy the people of God, and
cut them off from their inheritance.

It is time to heed the Saviour's injunc-
tion as never before: "'Much ye and pray,
lest ye enter into temptation." Mark
14:38. Trust in God, however perplexing
may be your situation. Seek His counsel,
and tum not after them that have familiar
spirits to be defiled by them. He who has
died to redeem you, has promised to guide
you, and clothe you with His own right-
eousness, if you will but loathe sin, and
purge yourself from evil by washing your
robes ofcharacter, andmaking them white
in the blood of the Lamb.

What love, what wonderful love, that
God bears with the perversity of His
people, and sends help to every soul that
desires to do His will, and forsake sin! If
man will but co-operate with the agen-
cies of Heaven, he may come off more
than conqueror. Fallen creatures as we
are, capable of the most revolling
crimes, yet we may become victors,
through the power of the grace of Christ,
and have a place in His everlasting king-
dom, to reign with Him forevermore. Ii!i
-Ellen G. White, The Signs oflhe Times,
vol. 2, 314--315 (August 26, 1889)
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Adventism
and

Part Three: 1980-1988
PartOne detailed the con[erences o[

the mid-1950s between Walter Martin
and a small delegation o[ Adventists.
From these meetings came Seventh-day
Adventists Answer Questions on Doc-
trine and The Truth About Seventh-day
Advenlism. Despite a quick flare-up o[
concern, we saw in Part Two lliat the full
implications oflheposicions taken in the
book Questions on Doctrine were not
clearly seen by the greatest poreion o[
the church during much o[ the 1960s
and 1970s. First the "Sanctuary Awak-
ening Fellowship" o[Robert Brinsmead
and then the debates over righteousness
by [aith and [orensic justification in
which Desmond Ford played a promi-
nent role served to draw attemion away
[rom other matters. As the decade o[the
seventies was closing, however, Des-
mond Ford brought these issues into
prominent [ocus by attacking both the
sancII/ary doctrine and the Spirit o[
Prophecy at the Adventist Forums meet-
ing o[October 27, 1979.11 was at such a
time as this that, after an absence of
nearly two decades, Walter Martin
would once more be heard in Adventism.

I T WAS January of 1980. Word of Dr.Ford's sudden and largely unexpected
denial of Adventist doctrine had worked
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its way north, crossing the international
border at the fony-ninth parallel. Now it
rested on the heart and mind of a Bible
teacher at Okanagan Adventist Academy
in Kelowna, British Columbia. Thlcing
the problem to its roots, he determined to
know the truth about what his church and
its leaders believed. And central to the
issue was an understanding of the confer-
ences of twenty-five years before.

Writing to Walter Martin, he said, "It
sometimes becomes rather hard to deter-
mine just where we stand as a denomina-
tion. Are we divided'?

"I would appreciate anything you
might have from your files that could
help clear up this issue in my mind once
and for aiL'"

Nearly a year would pass before a
reply came back. Apologizing for his
tardiness on account of a "horrendous"
schedule, Dr. Martin sharply criticized
those within Adventism who were draw-
ing back from Questions on Doctrine.
That he had been watching Adventism
closely is obvious. And the attitude of
some then in positions of responsibility,
he said, was such that it would "further
what is now a growing schism within the
Seventh-day Advenlisl denomination."

As to Adventist doctrinal positions, he
was clear: "One cannot simply have his

Dave Fiedler

cake and eat it too. Either the Seventh-day
Adventist denomination stood behind the
book Questions on Doctrine, or they
printed it under false pretenses. 1 do not
accept the latter; and all the evidence is in
favor of the former. You may consult Dr.
[Roy Allan] Anderson if you wish. He is
an honorable man with a good memory;
and if we have to get down to the area of
factual data," thooe who were seeking to
moderate the slance ofQuestions on Doc-
trine "will not be very successful in
defending this double talk.'"

It should be borne in mind that Wal-
ter Martin, by this time, was an even
greater force to be reckoned with than in
the 1950s. As founder and president of
the Christian Research Institute, in addi-
tion to being the principal speaker on the
"Bible Answer Man" radio broadcast,
Walter Martin was no lightweight in
theological circles. What he wrote, what
he said each day over the radio to an
audience of from two to three million,
carried a great deal of influence.

Although it was often rumored that
Dr. Martin would return actively to the
fray going on within Adventism in the
early 1980s, we see relatively little o(
him. It is possible that his influence was
all the greater for having been held so
much in reserve. In April 1985 the thirty-



While Questions on Doctrine is considered to
be the origin of Evangelical Adventism, it also
fueled the fire for those who supported
1taditional Adventism

sixth edition of Martin's classic work,
The Kingdom of the Cules, came off the
presses. Newly revised and expanded, the
'i44-page volume contained a 92-page
appendix on Seventh-day Adventism
(nearly a sixth of the book and four more
pages than were devoted to the second
most lengthy section-that on the Je-
hovah's Witnesses). Though somewhat
tempered with a mixture of caution and
threat, Martin would still speak of Ad-
ventists as Christians rather than cultists:

"1 must, for the time being, stand
behind my original evaluation of Sev-
enth-day Adventism as presented com-
prehensively in my first book on the
subject and later in this volume. Only
events not yet unfolded, but within the
knowledge of the Lord Himself, will
determine whether my evaluation will
need to be revised in the future. It is my
prayer that the aberrational currents
within contemporary Adventism will not
prevail and that Adventism will continue
to be a Christian and evangelical, albeit
unique, Christian denomination."3

Again, we see that Mr. Martin had
not lost his interest in following events
within our church:

"During the last ten years (since the
early 1970s) the Seventh-day Adventist
1enomination has seen turbulence, both
administratively and doctrinally, that is
more extensive than any turmoil in the
organization's history. Administratively,
there have been a number of Adventist
leaders and pastors who have been re-
moved from their positions because of
supposed or proven improper financial
activities, including misappropriation of
funds. On the United States government
level, the IRS, SEC, FBI, and Justice
Department have all initiated investiga-
tions and some Seventh-day Adventist
conference administrators may even face
trial for fraud. Doctrinally, the church has
developed a large rift between those mem-
bers and leaders who are solidly within the
evangelical Christian camp and those
members and leaders who, because of
their emphasis on works-righteousness,
legalism, and the prophetic status ac-
corded to founder Ellen G. White, may
well move the denomination over time
outside of the evangelical camp and per-
haps even into actual cultism.'"

Wishing to extract a "pUblic and
official statement reaffirming or denying
the authority of the Adventist book,
2uestions on Doctrine,"Marlin wrote La
the General Conference in February of
1983. "On April 29, 1983, W. Richard

Lesher, vice-president of the General
Conference, responded in a personal let-
ter. His reply read, in part:

"You ask first if Seventh-day Ad-
ventists still stand behind the answers
given to your questions in Questions on
Doctrine, as they did in 1957. The an-
swer is yes. You have noted in your letter
that some opposed the answers given
then, and, to some extent, the same
situation exists today. But certainly the
great majority of Seventh-day Advent-
ists are in harmony with the views ex-
pressed in Questions on Doc/rine."5

On the basis of such assurance, \\\lI-
ter Martin proclaimed once again to the
world that Adventists were-for the
time being, at least-Christians.

In the course of his lengthy discus-
sion of Adventism, Martin finds occa-
sion to deal once again with the question
of the atonement. Dismissing the charge
of an incomplete-atonement theory, he
asserts that Adventists now believe that
the atonement was in fact completed on
the cross. Thus we are informed thaI the
concept taught for more than a century
by Seventh-day Adventists-that a work
is going on now in the heavenly sanctu-
ary-"has been repudiated by the
Seventh-day Adventist denomination.'''

In fact, he asserts, this concept is
demonstrable from the writings of "no
less an Adventist than Ellen G. White,
writing in the Review and Herald, Sep-
tember 21, 1901." He then quotes as
follows:

"Christ planted the cross between
heaven and earth and when the Father
beheld the sacrifice of His Son, He
bowed before it in recognition of His
perfection. 'It is enough,' He said. 'The
atonement is completed.' "7 It should be
noted, however, that this quotation is
actually found in the Review and Herald
of September 24, 1901, and that in the
original the last word quoted is "com-
plete," rather than "completed, as given
by Martin.

Shortly after the latest edition of
Martin's book came off the presses, we
find him appearing on the "John Anker-
berg Show," a popular evangelical tele-
vision talk show. Ankerberg's second
guest on the program was none other
than William Johnsson, editor of the
Adventist Review.

Although the interview (some would
say "debate') aired as a five-part series, it
was actually filmed on a single occasion.
Seated on stage were William Jobnsson
and Walter Martin; John Ankerberg
roamed through the audience with his
microphone, occasionally interjecting
comments and guiding the dialogue.

Ankerberg began with a discussion
ofQuestions on Doctrine, and noted that
there had been some opposition raised
against the volume. Johnsson acknowl-
edged that M. L. Andreasen had taken
exception to the book:s positions on the
nature of Christ and the atonement, but
was unhesitating in his confidence that
"the leadership of the Seventh-day Ad-
ventist Church has not repudiated Ques-
tions on Doc/rine." To sUPIX>rt his con-
tention, he merely needed to point oul
that the book had gone through eight
printings and now had more than
150,000 copies in print.'

By far the greatest portion of the
discussion centered on the role of Ellen
White: was she considered an "infallible
interpreter of Scripture," or were Advent·
ists at liberty to set aside any portionof her
counsels that they might choose? 1b com-
plicate mallers, Martin claimed that Ellen
White had, early in her ministry, denied
the full deity of Christ--{)nly to reverse
herselflateron. Jobnsson protested that he
had never heard of such a quotation, but
the stage had already been set'

Martin had constructed an artificially
distorted dilemma; nevertheless Johns-
son was on the spot for an answer.
Seizing the initiative, he responded: uI'Il
give you my answer. She is not an
infallible interpreter of Scripture."
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It was an old debater's trick, and one
that works too well, too often. Ask a
distorted question and then insist on an
unqualified answer. It is inevitable that
any answer which docs not first address
the weakness of the question will itself
partake of that weakness.

Attention shifted occasionally to the
sanctuary doctrine. Martin, as one would
expect, found fault with the Adventist
understanding of Hebrews chapter nine
and the investigative judgment. As Jolms-
son spoke up in defense of these truths,
Martin was quick to interject the assertion
that whatever this judgment might be, it
certainly could not in any way affect the
believer's salvation. John Ankerberg
joined in, saying that the judgment was
only "for reward." Naturally, such an idea
immediately docs away with the impor-
tance of the judgment. ("It may have
something to do with how many stars you
have in your crown, or how many rooms
you have in your mansion, but you're
going to get to heaven anyway, so what
difference docs it make?")

Under pressure on this point from
both his host and fellow guest, Elder
Johnsson at last pacified them by saying,
"Well, I don't believe that the judgment
is for our salvation, not at all." Such an
admission having been extracted, it was
time to move the discussion on 10 other
points. Soon Ankerberg and Martin
joined together to express their concern
that Elder Johnsson might be relieved of
his position for having spoken against
Ellen White. Des Ford was fired, they
reasoned, maybe you will be too.

A short segment was devoted to
questions from the audience. Of particu-
lar concern was the following question
from one who identified himself as an
Adventist minister:

"I wonder if Dr. Johnsson can tell us
what practical Christian application is
there for me as a Christian from the 1844
message? It brings us in disgrace and
misunderStanding with the Christian
world and our Evangelical Christians.
Why didn't wejust drop the thing? What
value is it? As aminister I've never been
able to find a single item of Christian
value in that doclrine."IO

Naturally, such an attack played well
to the television audience. But it may
also serve to challenge us as a people to
come to grips with the fact that only a
small percentage of our membership
have anything more than vague concepts
of the sanctuary and its meaning. This
area has been largely ignored since the
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days when Robert Brinsmead urged its
study. In light of the importance this
doctrine is to play in the closing scenes
of the great controversy, such ignorance
and neglect arc inexcusable. If anything,
this branch of truth needs more atten-
tion, not less.

In closing, Ankerberg asked Martin if
Adventism was nearing the status of a
full-fledged "eult.".The answer, suitably
discreet, was predictable: not yet, but
getting close. With assurances of the
Evangelicals' love and concern, the series
came to its close.

A little more than thrce years later,
the summer of 1988 saw the publication
of "From Controversy to Crisis: An Up-
dated Assessment of Seventh-day Ad-
ventism," a article which ap-
peared in the Christian Research Jour-
nal, the official publication of Martin'S
Christian Research Institute. Although
written by Ken Samples, the article is
clearly a continuation of the evaluation
process begun by Walter Martin more
than thirty years before. Samples traced
the history of the Adventist!Evangelieal
dialogue from 1955 onward. The story of
the conferences and the publication of
Questions on Doctrine is accurate, except
for the bias which shows at times against
the doctrinal positions of historic Ad-
ventism. Moving through the stream of
time, Samples builds his ease that there
are now. in fact, two distinct varieties of
Adventism: "While Questions on Doc-
trine is considered 10 be the origin of
Evangelical Adventism, it also fueled the
fire for those who supported Traditional
Adventism. Following its publication,
M. L. Andreasen, a respected Adventist
scholar, severely criticized Questions on
Doctrine, stating thaI in his opinion it had
sold Adventism down the river to the
Evangelicals. Several years later, under
Robert Pierson's administration, two
prominent scholars, Kenneth Wood and
Herbert Douglass, declared that the pub-
lishing of Questions on Doctrine had
been amajor mistake."ll

Needless to say, Samples and Martin
felt far more comfortable with "Evangeli-
cal" rather Ihan I'Traditional" Adventism.
Especially troUbling to them was the
removing of the ministerial credentials of
Desmond Ford, whom they styled "a
careful and prolific scholar." The article
expresses concern over confused signals
from the denomination, and comes to the
obvious conclusion which many within
the denomination still deny: "While the
decisions of the General Conference

seem to convey their support of Tradi-
tional Adventism, the denomination has
denied that it actively sought to eliminate
all evangelical intluenees [through the
firing or forced resignation of denomi-
national workers]. Many former Advent-
ist pastors and Bible teachers would
vigorously contest this statement. It
would appear that there are still large
numbers ofAdl'emislS who are of evan-
gelical persuasion, but certainly not as
vocal after Glacier View [the conference
which denied Ford's allegations]."!'

As a closing note it was assertcct that
"with respect to the charge that Traditional
Adventism is a non-Christian CUll, ... it
would appear that [it] is at least aberrant,
confusing, or compromising biblical truth
(e.g., their view ofjustification, the nature
of Christ, appealing to an unbiblical
authority). It must also be stated that if the
traditional camp continues in its departure
from Questions on Doctrine, and in pro-
moting Ellen White as the church's infal-
lible interpreter, then they could one day
be fully deserving of the title "cult," as
some Adventists recognize."J3

Following the publication of this ar-
ticle there remained only one significant
opportunity for dialogue between Ad-
ventists and \Valter Martin. Two meet-
ings, held in the Campus Hill Church of
Loma Linda, gave us, on the twenty-
sixth of January, 1989, this final oppor-
tunity. Fittingly, perhaps, this last such
occasion was without doubt the most
informative. iI

To be continued

1 Leiter, Willard L. San lee to Waller Martin; copy
held by the aUlhor
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4 Ibid.
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6 Ibid., 434
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9 11 is inlcresting to notc thai in The Killgdom 0/
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search JOllrtlul, Summer 1988, 12
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forgiveness and cleansing were needed.
"Ifwe oonfess our sins, he is faithful and
just to forgive us our sins, and to cleanse
us from all unrighteousness." 1 John 1:9

Although there were no books in the
eanhly sanctuary, a record was kept.
"The sin ofJudah is written with a pen of
iron, and with the point of a diamond: it
is graven upon the table of their hean,
and upon the homs of your altars."
Jeremiah 17:1. Every drop of blood wit-
nessed to the sins that had been oon-
fessed and transferred, by faith, from the
sinner to the sanctuary. On the Day of
Atonement the confessed sins of the
truly repentant were blotted out, while
the unrepentant who failed to participate
were cut off from the people. The sanc-
tuary was thus cleansed, and no record
of sin remained to testify against the
people. An atonement had been made,

I,

with a true heart, but men sometimes
show by their future course that they
have repented of their repentance. In-
stead of forgiving absolutely and finally,
God marks forgiveness against the in-
dividual's name and waits, giving him
time to consider his decision. Ifat the end
ofhis life he has remained steadfast in his
decision, God counts him faithful, and in
the judgment he is fully cleansed, and the
rcoord removed in the blotting out of sin.

The Day of Atonement was, for
Israel, a type of judgment day. It was not
sufficient that they had previously re-
pented and sought forgiveness for in-
dividual sins. On the Day of Atonement
they were required to come before the
Lord with soul searching and repent-
ance. Leviticus 23:26-29. This repent-
ance was not for individual and specific
sins (these must have been taken care of
previously) but for sin itself. "But into
the second went the high priest alone
once every year, not without blood,
which he offered for himself, and for the
errors of the people." Hebrews 9:7. The
word from which "errors" is translated
implies that they are a thing not known,
and thus ignored, or literally: ignorance
of the people. Not only were all the
confessed sins brought in review before
God and "a remembrance again made of
sin." but it was required of every true
Israelite to renew his consecration to
God and confirm his repentance. Both

Lessons
From the
Sanctuary

THE END OF the 2300 days, as
brought to view in Daniel 8, marked

the beginning of the process referred to
as the cleansing of the heavenly sanctu-
lry. In stUdying the typical service, we
are led to conclude that the cleansing
was twofold. Leviticus 16:16-19. One
pan of the cleansing was for the furni-
ture of the two apanments of the sanctu-
ary and the altar; the other was for the
people. These two purposes are very
closely connected and dependent on
each other, yet separate.

This cleansing of the holy places was
necessary, not because of any inherent
sin in the places themselves, but because
of the sins and uncleanness of the
people. During the daily service the sins
of the people had been by the blood of
the victims symbolically transferred
there and the record remained.

This ceremony raises the peninent
question as to why the people needed
cleansing; had not they received forgive-
ness with the presentation of the sacri-
fices during the year? Did they need to
be forgiven twice?

It might be wei! to note that salvation
is always dependent on forgiveness and
perseveranoe. God's forgiveness is not
unoonditional, but dependent on the in-
dividual's future oourse. Ezekiel 18:24.
This prinCiple is also brought to view in
the parable found in Matthew 18:22-35.
God always forgiVes men who repent

Part Nine
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Only in fulfilling his original
purpose-reflecting God's image-can man
truly reflect glory to God

and not even a record remained to testify
against the sinner.

The first angel's message was the
proclamation of the end of the 2300 days
in 1844, and brings 10 view the fact Ihat
not only is God to be specially wor-
Shiped as Crealor, but thai men are also
to give glory to Him. Revelation 14:6-7.
This message is significant, for only in
fulfilling his original purpose-reflecl-
ing God's image----<:an man truly reflect
glory to God.

The cleansing of the sanctuary and
the finishing of the mystery of God are
so closely related as to be idcntical, yet
they are separate, though dependcnt on
each other, as will be shown later.

With the entrance of sin, man's nature
was changed. He received Ihe mind of Ihe
archrebel and was in harmony with him, at
one with him in rebellion against his
Maker. Againsl Ihis unholy alliance,
Christ stepped in and pUI within man an
enmity against Satan. Genesis 3:15. Free
to again choose his desliny, man's nalure
remained perverted and his mind greatly
weakened, leaving him but little will-
power. He was still a conquered being and
had not wilhin himself the power to resist
his new master. Romans 7:18-19

The forgiveness Christ gives to man
can relieve the sense of guilt and remorse,
but it leaves the nature unchanged. Man
can and does have peace ofmind, but ifhe
is to fulfill the purpose for which he was
created, he needs to be fully restored. This
process of restoration is called sanctifica-
tion, and includes in its finished prcx1uct
body, soul and spirit. 1 Thessalonians
5:23. When Ihe work is completed, the
man is "holy," completely sanctified and
reslored to the image of God, Ihe demon-
stration of what the gospel can do for a
man. Romans 1:16-17

In the Scriptures, both the process and
the fmished product are referred to as
sanctification. Thus, a believer may be
spoken of as holy and sanctified, though
not having attained to perfeclion. Sanctifi-
cation is nOI the work of a day or a year,
but of a lifetime. It begins at conversion
and continues through life. Each victory
hastens the process which continues until
he overcomes on every point. He is then
complete in Christ and stands without
fault before the throne. Christ places His
seal upon him and he is safe to return 10 his
plaoe as a part of the heavenly family. So
long as the sinner continues in his decision
for Christ, depending on His power to
accomplish the work, God views the
completed work rather than the process.
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God has always had His faithful
ones. They have endured affliction and
great tribulation; many even to the lay-
ing down of their lives for the sake of the
truth. Hebrews 11:32--40. In addition to
this multitude of faithful witnesses, God
will have a faithful remnant in the last
generation Ihrough whom He will give
10 the universe a full and final demon-
stralion of the power of Ihe gospel to
fully sanctify. By this demonstration of
His power, God stands vindicated of any
and all charges which Satan has placed
against Him. In the last generalion God
is vindicated, and Satan stands defeated.

Rebellion was first found in the heart
of Lucifer. He more than any Olher
created being was honored in heaven. As
the covering cherub. his place was next to
the throne of God, yet in time he aspired
to even greater honor-to sit on the
throne of the universe. The working of
rebellion in the heart was a new and
unexplainable element in the universe. At
first nol even Lucifer recognized where it
was leading. but failing to turn back, he
became settled in rebellion against the
government of God. Subtly at first and in
secret he set about to foment rebellion in
the hearts of the other angels.

The unholy ambilion that Lucifer
cherished led him eventually to seek
openly to establish his government in
heaven. "How art thou fallen from
heaven, 0 Lucifer. son of the morning!
how an thou cut down to the ground,
which didst weaken the nations! For
thou hast said in thine heart, I will ascend
into heaven, I will exalt my throne above
the stars of God: I will sit also upon the
mount of the congregation, in the sides
of the north: I will ascend above the
heights of the clouds; I will be like the
most High." Isaiah 14:12-14. This dec-
laration was tantamount to an attempt to
depose God, and with the issues thus
clearly'laid oUI, all were forced 10 take
their stand for or against Satan. In the
ensuing struggle nearly one third of the

angels joined him in rebellion. resulting
in an open war and their being cast out of
heaven. Revelalion 12:7-9,4

As God's law is the foundation ofHi:
throne and government, Satan's charges
must of necessity involve the law. The
charges regarding il must be met. It was
not enough Ihat Chrisl the God-man had
lived the embodiment of lhat law. Could
and would men? The law of God is
exoeedingly broad, reaching even to the
thoughts and motives. Only in producing
this kind of people could Satan's chal-
lenge be met and God vindicated. II is to
meet this challenge that God calls the last
generation. Kept by the faith of Jesus
they will fully demonstrate to the uni-
verse that Christ living in men can and
will fully keep God's law. "Here is the
palieooe of Ihe saints; here are Ihey that
keep the commandmenls ofGod. and the
faith of Jesus." Revelation 14:12

In heaven books of records are kepi of
all that takes plaoe among men. Over the
centuries,as God's people have confessed
their sins to Iheir great High Priest. the
record bears witness to the fact that all sins
truly repented of are forgiven. Though
forgiveness has been granted, the record
remains. In Ihe judgmenl the books are

opened and the records reviewed to deter-
mine who have remained failhful, thereby
establishing their right to a full and final
atonement, with the removal of even the
record of their sins.

It is not that God does not know who
are His own, but that the judgment in-
volves much more than the salvation of
individuals. The angel of Revelalion
14:6 announces it as the hour of "God's
judgment." Too often we have been led
to believe that Ihis verse refers 10 God's
judgment of men, and indirectly this is
true, but when we speak of someone's
day in court, we understand that it is he
who is on trial. The judgment is first of
all for the purpose of vindicating God'.
character. "God forbid: yea, lei God be
true, but every man a liar; as it is written,



Those who live at that time on the earth when
there is no mediator between God and man
must then have already made the irrevocable
decision that they would rather die than sin

That thou mightest be justified in thy
sayings, and mightcst overcome when
thou art judged." Romans 3:4. Each per-
,on by the record of his or her life is
dcting the part of a witness for or against
God's position. Each life record must be
brought individually to view that the
accusations of Satan may be fully and
openly answered.

The question may be raised as to why
the long delay in the return of Christ.
The anti typical day of atonement began
nearly a century and a half ago. Quite
simply, the delay is due to the failure of
God's people to grasp the reality of the
gospel and to make the application to
their lives. "The Lord is not slack con-
cerning his promise, as some men count
slackness; but is long-suffering to us-
ward, not willing that any should perish,
but that all should come to rcpentance."
2 Peter 3:9

Men fail to apprcciate the signifi-
cance of thc final atonement. It is one
thing to make a final atonemcnt for one
who has closed his life history and
whose record has gone before him to
jUdgment, and quite another to continue
to live after our High Priest has ceased
His intercession in our behalf in the
sanctuary above.

Those who live at that time on the
<arth when there is no mediator between
God and man must then have already

made the irrevocable decision that they
would rather die than sin, else they will
be eternally lost.

Under the proclamation of thc third
angel's message, the place of God's law
as the standard in the judgment was
brought to view. The significance of the
Sabbath as a part of that law and as the
special sign of the person's acceptance
of His sanctifying power to make com-
mandment keeping a reality in his life,
was emphasized.

Merely having a theoretical under-
standing of truth, even though it may be
correct in every particular, is not suffi-

cient. There must be a practical under-
standing of how to bring those prin-
ciples into the life. The problem of self-
dependence is a part of the perverted
nature and is ever ready to manifest
itself. The Jews were not alone in reject-
ing Christ's righteousness in favor of
that of their own devising. Paul met this
problem in the early Christian church.
Looking forward to the last of the seven
churches, John sees as its most signifi-
cant feature an attitude of complacency
and self-satisfaction, when in reality it is
devoid of the true righteousness that all
must have who will be saved. Revelation
3:15-17. Without doubt, the worst
aspect of the Laodiceans is the fact that
they arc blinded to their true condition.

If we learn nothing else from the
history of Israel, let us be aware that
Israel's delay in obtaining the promised
inheritance was not a part of the plan of
God. Neither was it His will that the
many thousands should die in the
wilderness and pass to their graves
without ever having reached the prom-
ised inheritance. Il was their own course
of rebellion and insubordination to His
leading that laid the groundwork for this
great disappointment. It was not the
fulfilling of a higher purpose, but rather
the frustrating of it that led to the bitter-
ness of defeat and the disappointed
hopes of a generation.

The case ofmodern Israel is not differ-
ent. The cleansing of sin in the heavenly
sanctuary is the removal of the record of
sin. The record kept in the sanctuary,
however, is but a reflection of the lives of
the people on earth. There can, therefore,
be no removal of the record while the
people continue in sin, without removing
the people. God is not willing thai so
many of His professed people should be
lost, and in His great love He bears with
them while continually extending to them
the righteousness of Christ obtained
through obedienoe in His strength, to all
the commandments. Ij

Editorial
continued from 2

When sin is covered up, the church
members, as a group, become account-
able for that covered sin as if they had
committed it themselves.
"If wrongs arc apparent among His

people, and if the servants of God pass
on indifferent to them, they virtually
sustain and justify the sinner, and are
alike guilty and will just as surely receive
the displeasure of God; for they will be
made responsible for the sins of the
guilty." Ibid., 265-266

With what is now taking place in our
beloved church, it is a fearful possibility
that the majority of our members,
through their own neglcct, arc preparing
to join the ranks of thc enemy.

" 'And because iniquity shall abound,
the love of many shall wax cold.' The
very atmosphere is polluted with sin.
Soon God's pcople will be tested by
fiery trials, and the great proportion of
thosc who now appear to be genuine and
true will prove to be base metal. ...

"To stand in defense of truth and
righteousness whcn the majority forsake
us, to fight the banles of the Lord when
champions arc few-this will be our test.
At this time we must gather warmth
from the coldness of others, courage
from their cowardice, and loyalty from
their treason." Ibid., vol. 5, 136

The majority will fail the test which
is so soon to come. Inspiration tells us
there will be few great men in OUf midst
when the work finishes and many of our
bright lights will leave and betmy us. Sec
ibid., 80-82; The Great Controversy,
608. 11,C majority of our members will
stand with the world to accuse and per-
secute the faithful, loyal, and obedient
Christians. Will the leaders and pastors
now give the trumpet thai certain sound?
Will we hear from our pulpits that warn-
ing message to prepare a people for the
soon close of their probation? Will the
three angels' messages and the cleansing
of the sanctuary again take their rightful
place in our personal study and lifestyle?

May God help us now before we
abhor ourselves for the results of OUf
rebellion against the counsels ofGod. Sec
Testimonies, vol. 8, 250-251, 367--68;
The Upward Look, 131. May this edition
of Our Firm Foundation help you to
understand the urgency of the hour and
God's requirements for salvation.

RON SPEAR-EDtTOR
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The Spirit ofTrue Worship

Monje Robison, a registered nurse recemly
Everett, Washington, writes from his new
home in Tuscan, Arizona.

day needs of hunger, medicine, and
friendship. It is actually questioned
whether historic truths such as the sanc-
tuary message or the three angels' mes-
sages are a necessary part of modem
Adventist thought and experience, or
needed to fulfill our mission in the
world. Notice here that this sundering of
experience and truth has not, on the
whole, come about through the repUdia-
tion of truth, but rather through gradual
de-emphasis and subsequent ignorance.
Rarely is the truth challenged directly for
its validity or veracity, but rather so
much is made of superficial, subjective
experience, that the truth seems unim-
portant. Feeling has slowly taken the
place of fact as the basis of spirituality.
"Men and women will arise profess-

ing to have some new light or some new
revelation whose tendency is to unsettle
faith in the old landmarks.... This spirit
will not always be manifested in an open
defiance of the messages that God sends,

duties and obligations, who does not
warn of the danger of hypocrisy, or
present the terrors ofGod's wrath." Ibid.

Much stress is placed on the wonder-
ful power of these popular tHemes over
discouragement, depression and diffi-
culty; little is said of their effect on sin
and besetting habits. Concurrent ideas
are brotherhood in the church and the
community, and evangelism based
solely on meeting the social need of
mankind for acceptance.

This selective emphasis on the sub-
jective in the Christian experience,
where experience is measured, not by
the absolute reality of the Word of God,
but by the wavering heart and mind of
any participant, has gradually led to a
divorce of practice and experience from
objectives of truth and principle. This
divorce of practice from objective truth
has been so prevalent and forceful a
focus that many Seventh-day Adventists
feel that the sum of Adventist identity is
found in these themes alone, that Ad-
ventist mission and purpose is merely to
show love to mankind through programs
and facilities designed to meet day-to-

========

FEAR GOD and give glory to Him,
for the hour of His judgment has

come." Revelation 14:7, This
passage is surely a foundation text for
Seventh-day Adventists. Yet in the re-
cent past a new and much different
emphasis has supplanted this and other
fundamental Bible passages as the foun-
dation of our faith.

"A large majority of the men and
women who profess to know the truth
prefer smooth messages. They do not
desire to have their sins and defects
brought before them. They want accom-
modating ministers, who will not arouse
conviction by speaking the truth." This
Day With God, 55

Excessive emphasis has been placed
on the portions of our faith that make us
feel good about ourselves, but do not
always inspire or empower personal
change, such as the love and acceptance
of Jesus, or how He unconditionally
offers friendship, and other such con-
cepts.
"Many praise the minister who

dwells on the grace and mercy and love
of Jesus, who is not particular to enforce
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If a contended issue is one that can have but
one answer for the Bible-believing
Seventh-day Adventist, then have we any right
to lay down our conviction for the sake of
unity?

but a settled unbelief is expressed in
many ways." Testimonies, vol. 5, 295
The sad part of it all is that the awful
in of suffering humanity, and its
.•Jplified reverberations to the heart ofa
benevolent God, can stop only through
mankind's reception of the truth of the
three angels' messages.
This separation of truth from ex-

perience has had its effect in our minis-
try as well. In general, we no longer use
the medical missionary work as an enter-
ing wedge to be in position to instruct
people how to overcome the root cause
of their pain, sin. We now merely help
them with the problems that sin causes,
going no further into spiritual matters
than to assure them of God's uncondi-
tional acceptance of them just as they
are. But unless vital instruction concern-
ing the way of victory is given, we
continue to treat only the symptoms,
(and surely they are pitiable), while the
virulent cause festers unchecked. The
perfect example can be found in the
current acquired immune deficiency epi-
demic. Those affiicted desperately need
a cure, but have no help in sight. They
are forced to watch the inevitable con-
sequences unfold. Since they can take no
more than the barest of palliative meas-

without hope they succumb to the
course. How unconscionable it

is then, when we have access to the sure
cure for sin and do not share it! In the
pursuit of helping people at their level,
we often lose sight of the underlying,
vastly more important matters so vital
for people to know. In the ultimate ex-
treme, we may use all of our energies on
such programs as video evangelism,
church life, stress seminars and a host of
others, SO that no energy is left for our
primary reason for existence as a move-
ment. We may desperately try to meet
the aching wants of suffering humanity
in the temporal sense, but fail to inform
them of ongoing judgment, of impend-
ing probationary close. This point must
be clearly seen. Although it is definitely
part of our mission to minister to the
physical, the emotional and the social
needs of humanity, we must not let this
task of temporal necessity eclipse our
primary purpose of eternal necessity,
that of preparing a people to stand in the
day of the Lord..

We have lirni ted our understanding
"f the "good news" to merely those parts
at assist us in the here and now. Undue

stress is placed on the love and accept-
ance of God and how it can help us to

feel good, while de-emphasizing many
of God's other characteristics, such as
His attitude toward sin and sinning, and
His provision for us to overcome it.
Statements like "He accepts and loves
you no matter what you do; therefore,
don't worry about your sins so much"
are often heard. Self-esteem is seen as a
far more important quality to guard and
foster in ourselves than self-sacrifice and
humble submissiveness. The way in
which a perception ofGod's love is used
to deactivate its own main action in
man's dilemma is an exercise in irony.

One of the large trends that this
philosophy has spawned is the "Caring
Church" movement. Coming out of fall-
en Protestantism's desperate bid to win
back its vanishing membership, its em-
phasis on friendliness, brotherhood, and
unity has become almost deafening from
our own pulpits and in our own litera-
ture. We are told that the purpose of the
church is simply to be a warm, open
place where all can find comfort. Plans
and programs center around social activ-
ity constructed to appeal to all ages and
orientations of people. The proponents
of this movement admonish the church
fellowship to steer clear of anything that
may cause division, to avoid discussion
of concepts that are controversial, not
from the standpoint that the congrega-
tion may be taken in by error, but simply
because involvement in these issues may
threaten church unity.

This trend in the church is similar to
one that is current in the world. Society
has now reached the conclusion that
peace can only come through a removal,
(or at least a softening) of long-held
ideological differences. Suddenly the
news is full of glLzsnos4 and old enemies
are fast becoming friends, if we are to
believe the media. It is urged that all
protective barriers be taken down, so
that the natural goodwill between coun-
tries can assert itself. This philosophy
has been used to help promote unity

among differing ideologies in the church
as well. By pen and lOngue, the message
is "Lay down your differences in regard
to healthful living, and standards of life-
style; stop quibbling about issues like
the human nature of Christ, and right-
eousness by faith. After all, even the
theologians can't make up their minds."
We are assured that if we unite in this
manner, we will at last obtain the bless-
ing of God, Pentecost will be repeated,
and time will end. Many testify that even
now they can feel the vivifying influence
of the Holy Spirit in the church-growth
movement. Against such obvious good-
will and zeal, it seems almost criminal to
speak out in disfavor. But, in the back-
ground, unnoticed, ignored, Inspiration
speaks in its quiet, but knife-edged,
firmness, "What about the light that is to
lighten the whole earth?" It echoes from
many, many pages. Yes, how can we
possibly countenance the idea that the
Spirit of truth would come in response to
such a compromise of principle? Of
course, it is realized that no selfish di-
visiveness can be allowed among God's
people. But the real question to address
is not "How can we have unity?" but
"Does truth matter?" If a contended
issue is one that can have but one answer
for the Bible-believing Seventh-day Ad-
ventist, then have we any right to lay
down our conviction for the sake of
unity? Compromise in exchange for
peace? This church was once renowned

as a people of the Word, yet now the
concept of unity among the brethren has
far surpassed the truth as the highest
value held by Adventists. In ages past,
this same test was met by God's people
in a much different way:
"To secure peace and unity they were

ready to make any concession consistent
with fidelity to God; but they felt that
even peace would be too dearly pur-
chased at the sacrifice of principle. If
unity could be secured only by the com-
promise of truth and righteousness, then
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The validity, the realness of Christianity
must be tested by its relation to truth alone,
and not by its promulgation of
the superficial aspects of love

let there be difference, and even war."
The Great ContrOl'ersy, 45

Unity, brotherly affection, and care
for others at their individual levels, have
always been and must always be a prior-
ity in God's church. But they are a
function of the church rather than the
reason for its existence, an important
part of its mission rather than its essence.
The fundamental basis of Seventh-day
Adventism is the revelation of the
Divine One and His plans and purposes
for the end of time. God did not institute
the remnant body to spread a spineless,
ill-defined, sentimental religion.

"But you are a chosen generation. a
royal priesthood, a holy nation, His own
special people, that you may proclaim
the praises of Him who called you out of
darkness into His marvelous lighl."
1 Peter 2:9, NKJV

Attempts have been made of late to
draw out of the gospel record a mandate
for this change in emphasis. With the
reasoning, '(Surely the church mission is
delineated clearest in the story of the life
of Christ," many have focused on certain
parts of the four gospels. A purpose and
ministry like that of the current (lCaring
Church" is thought to be seen in Jesus'
ministry. He heals, He speaks of love,
accepts the unlovely, and interacts with
persons regardless of their race or social
standing. These, of course, are some of
the most endearing qualities of our Lord.
On examination, however, this is a nar-
row, caricatured picture of Jesus. It fails

to account for many other facets of His
ministry and mission. Kindness and ac-
ceptance were a part of His method, but
they were not its essence or foundation.
His purpose is exactly captured in Mat-
thew 1:21: "He shall save his people
from their sins." His loving arms were
always open to the person, never to the
sin. All the action of His power over
disease and deformity was an Object
lesson of His power over sin. The inter-
est given to the leper, as well as to the
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rich young ruler. was evidence of His
willingness to transform any human
heart, no matter how defiled. Favor and
full acceptance are confused with God's
unconditional love. God's love is uncon-
ditional; His salvation is not. God's love
will go out to the lost sinner, but His
favor can rest only on the repentant. God
can never accept a rebellious heart and
mind. If this concept seems strange to us,
we may need to remember the lines from
the familiar Advent hymn. "Trust and
Obey":

But we never can prove
The delights ofHis love,
Vntil all on lhe altar we lay,

For the favor He shows,
And the joy He bestows,
Are/or lhem who willlrUS( and obey.

In the last three decades of our
church's history we have seen a trend
toward tolerance of variance in concep-
tion of fundamental doctrines. What a
member believes concerning such sub-
jects as the inspiration of Ellen White,
dress and diet standards, or doctrines
like the investigative judgment and the
close of probation, has become unim-
portant to the body. Wide divergence in
these areas is accepted as normal. A
ground swell among the members, along
with the support of not a few church
leaders, dictates that we should no
longer be identified as the remnant
church because of our stand on truth in

the midst of the world's error, but rather
as the "caring Church."

Evangelism and revival programs
have become focused on making the
individual member feel comfortable in
the church family long before (if it is
done at all) he is educated in vital present
truth. This focus has led to the accession
of members who are not settled in the
truth, who truly are not fully converted.
There has also been a tendency to frater-
nize intimately with other denomina-

tions through joint holiday services, or
the local ministerial association, or even
by allowing other churches' ministers to
speak at our assemblies. How can v
possibly think that
church life, and unity based on com-
promise fulfills the purpose of the rem-
nant?

The veneer of love can be easily
painted on actions produced by mere
emotionalism and sentimentality. Social
brotherhood, friendliness and tolerance
of opposing viewpoints, can be espoused
by persons who are unrenewed by the
truth or the real love of God, with lillIe
difficulty. This attitude of openness and
diversity is well liked and supponed by
unconverted individuals because it leaves
carnality secure and unrufOed, and leaves
beguiling falsehoods unchallenged. Yes,
any local charismatic or Pentecostal
group will be found to be quite friendly
and open, fine promoters of the loving,
accepting Jesus, but Inspiration warns, in
spcaking of all the fallen churches, that
they are led by another spirit. "I saw them
look up to the throne and pray, 'Father,
give us Thy Spirit.' Satan would then
breathe upon Ihem an unholy influence;
in it there was light and much power, but
no sweet love, joy, and peace." Early
Writings, 56

The validity, the realness of Christ.
anity must be tested by its relation to
truth alone, and not by its promulgation
of the superficial aspects of love.

The relationship between church
members and those new to our faith has
been shaped profoundly by this new
philosophy. We no longer help people to
discover and understand Bible truth and
principle and apply them in their lives in
a dynamic, compelling manner. Instead,
we cCOIer our cfforls on acceptance of
people where they are in the hope that
their characters will somehow magically
change. Too often the result is quite the
opposite. We only assist them to achieve
a comfortable balance between their pic-
ture of God and His requirements and
their personal sins. Using an erroneous
slant on the love of God, we effectivety
turn off the conscience. We need to view
truth, living Bible truth, as being pre-
eminent and authoritative over every
other faeet of the Christian experience.
Speaking of the time just before us,
Sister White reiterates the point:

('None but those who have fortifier!
the mind with the truths of the Bible"
stand through the last great conflict.
The Great COnlr01'ersy, 593-594



If we search the Scriptures to confirm the truth
God has given His servants for the world, we
shall be found proclaiming the first, second,
and third angels' messages

She doesn't inform us that we will
stand because we make sure everyone
that we bring into the church is well
··ked and feels secure. In that day, we
ill be willing to stand in the face of

terrible adversity, not because OUf re-
ligion fosters love and acceptance in its
midst, but because we are unwilling 10
sacrifice or compromisc the truth to pay
homage to Satan's lies.

A brief observation of many of our
congregations will show that the days of
the sleeping church will soon be over.
Many are waking up to the realily that all
is not well in Israel. But what a person
believes the solution to be makes a world
of difference. We are informed that we
need to be open to Change, that God is a
God of new things. Our pioneer church
history is either misrepresented and ob-
scured or denigrated as being an unrelia-
ble guide to what the church will meet in
the future. As has been already noted,
along with a growing emphasis on the
subjective in the Christian experience,
with resulting lack of true conversion in
our membership, is an expressed desire
on the part of many for the outpouring
of the Holy Spirit. "After all," iI is
echoed, (lance we've achieved unity,
we'll be given the blessing like the dis-
'pies, won't we?" Yet from the analysis
>i the philosophy thus far we can readily
sce that this way of thinking is a deadly
deception.

The Scriptures have many promises
of the coming gift of power, but unity
based on the compromise of Truth will
not bring it. True unity is but one condi-
tion among many for the reception of the
latter rain. As individuals and as a con-
gregation we must be led into all Truth,
we must be transformed by the renewing
of our minds, we must deal faithfully
with sin, putting it away from our own
lives, and from the midst of the church
body. Unconsecrated, unholy people can
easily form a union, but the spirit that
they receive will not be divine. If there is
to be a call for unity as an invocation for
the showers of blessing, let it be a call for
unity in full eonversion on the part of
eaeh member; separation from worldly
practices, attitudes and distractions; and a
clear conception of, an experience in, and
a public stand on, pure, revealed Truth.
There can never be, and there must never
be, a union found betwecn a religion that
allows the mingling of Truth and false-
xxi, and one founded on the wonderful,
,evealed Truth about Jesus Christ and His
so great salvation. iii

To Hasten His Coming
continued from 10

to the quality of the life experience in the
truth.

"Those who, in their experience,
have passed over the ground, and acted a
part in the proclamation of the first,
second, and third angels' messages, are
not so liable to be led into false paths as
are those who have not had an experi-
mental knowledge of the people of God.

"The true workers of Jesus Christ are
to co-operate with their brethren who
have had an experience in the work from
the very rise of the third angel's mes-
sage. These followed on step by step,

receiving light and truth as they ad-
vanced, bearing onc test after another,
lifting the cross that lay directly in their
pathway, and pressing on to know the
Lord, whose goings forth are prepared
as the morning. You and other of our
brethren must accept the truth as God
has given it to His students of prophecy,
as they have been led by genuine, living
experience, advancing point by point,
tested, proved, and tried, until the truth
is to them a reality. From their voices
and pens the truth in bright, warm rays
has gone to all parts of the world, and
that which was to them testing truth, as
brought by the Lord's delegated mes-
sengers, is tcsting truth to all to whom
this message is proclaimed." Selected
Messages, book 2,102-103

Ifwe are to come into the unity of the
faith for which Jesus prayed, we must
follow the example of the pioneers, and
we must test every new ray of light by
the Word of God and the framework of
truth given to our pioneers by God.

"Satan is al work to undermine the
faith of the people of God at this time.
There are persons ready to catch up
every new idea. The prophecies of
Daniel and the Revelation are misinter-
preted. These persons do not consider
that the truth has been set forth at the

appointed time by the very men whom
God was leading to do this special work.
These men followed on step by step in
the very fulfillment of prophecy, and
those who have not had a personal ex-
perience in this work arc to take the
Word of God and believe on 'their word'
who have been led by the Lord in the
proclamation of the first, second, and
third angels' messages. These messages,
received and acted upon, are doing their
work to prepare a people to stand in the
great day of God. If we search the Scrip-
tures to confirm the truth God has given
His servants for the world, we shall be
found proclaiming the first, second, and
third angels' messages." Ibid., 111

"God is leading a people out from
the world upon the exalted platform of
eternal truth, the commandments ofGod
and the faith of Jesus. He will discipline
and fit up His people. They will not be at
variance, one believing one thing, and
anolher having faith and views entirely
opposite, each moving independently of
the body. Through the diversity of the
gifts and governments that He has
placed in the church, they will all come
to the unity of the faith." Testimonies,
vol. 3, 446

Oh, that each one of us, and all our
brethren, might be a part of that unified
group of believers! If we cannot see eye
to eye, let us not abandon each other, [or
we are seeking to come into the unity of
the faith, into the measure of the fullness
of the stature of Christ. The church
needs each one of us. We need each other
to avoid the pitfalls the devil has pre-
pared to snare us on every side. Let us
humble our hearts and seek counsel to-
gether, for in the multitude ofcounselors
there is safety. Together we can find the
light the Lord has prepared for us.
United, we can reflect it perfectly. Then
we will have power to move the world,
and Christ will come to take His people
home. g
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baptism, in the name of the Father, and of the Son, and of the Holy Ghost, we were set apart to engage in the very work that
Christ came to the world to do. What was He? In the highest sense He was a missionary, and He was a healing missionary."

Review andHerald, vol. 4, 369

GospelMedical Missionary Training must include both

INsmUCTION

Our new four-month gospel medical missionary pro-
gram offers a brief, yet comprehensive, training in litera-
ture evangelism, Bible work, and health ministry. We are
told that these three should never be separated and that
all ofGod's people are to have a part in them. That in-
cludes each one of us. Are you ready?

"Genuine medical missionary work is bound up with
the ministry, and the canvassing work is to be a part both
of the medical missionary work and of the ministry."
ColporteurMinistry, 101

Hope International
P.O. Box 940
Eatonville, WA 98328
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ExPERIENCE

lfyou recognize the Lord's call to this kind of train-
ing and ministry, this program is designed for you. Start
planning now to attend one of the following sessions:

• March 12-July 11, 1990
• August 6--December 5, 1990
• January 14--May 15, 1991
• August 5-December 4, 1991
For more information, call or write. But do so soon.

Time is running out in our world, and there is still much
to be done.
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